NOSOCOMIAL INFECTIONS AND ANTIBIOTIC UTILIZATION IN LONG-TERM CARE FACILITIES: TRADITIONAL VERSUS PROTECTIVE CARE SETTINGS

CENTRE FOR NEWFOUNDLAND STUDIES

TOTAL OF 10 PAGES ONLY MAY BE XEROXED

(Without Author's Permission)

CHARLES F. COADY







Nosocomial Infections and Antibiotic Utilization in Long-Term Care Facilities:

Traditional versus Protective Care Settings

by

Charles F. Coady

A thesis submitted to the

School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfilment of the

requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Division of Community Health Faculty of Medicine Memorial University of Newfoundland

January 1998

St. John's

Newfoundland



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Acquisitions et services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Your Ne Votre reference

Our file Note relevance

The author has granted a nonexclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of this thesis in microform, paper or electronic formats.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission. L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de cette thèse sous la forme de microfiche/film, de reproduction sur papier ou sur format électronique.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

0-612-36105-5

Canadä

Abstract

Retrospective surveillance for nosocomial infection and antibiotic utilization was conducted at three multi-skilled long-term care facilities in St. John's. Newfoundland. The average incidence of facility acquired infection, based on the units under study, was 9.1 infections per 1000 resident days. No significant differences in infection rates were found between the protective care units and the traditional ward units. The most common source of infection was respiratory tract infections (36.6%); eve, ear, nose and mouth infections (21.0%); and skin infections (19.2%). The four most common pathogens documented in culture results were Escherichia coli (31.3%), Pseudomonas aeuroginosa (17.6%), Enterococcus faecalis (9.8%), and Klebsiella pneumoniae (9.8%). The most common treatments prescribed for infection were Sodium Salamyd (16.4%), Amoxil (12.7%), and Septra (10.3%). Among all residents surveyed, over the two year period, 70.1% received at least one course of antibiotics. In addition, antibiotic resistance was noted in 49.3% of all pathogens identified in the study. This study concludes that both nosocomial infections and antibiotic resistant pathogens are increasing in the long-term care environment.

I

TABLE OF CONTENTS

				Page
Abst	ract			н
List o	f Table	S		VI
Ackn	owledg	ements	s	VIII
Chap	oter 1	Intro	duction	1
Chap	oter 2	Litera	ature Review	7
2.1	Elder	ly Pop	pulation	
		2.1.1	Demography	8
		2.1.2	Health Status and Health Care Utilization	9
	2.2	Mode	els of Long-Term Care	
		2.2.1	Traditional Ward Care versus Protective Care	11
		2.2.2	Critical Analysis of Protective Care Units	12
	2.3	Noso	comial Infections In Long-term Care Facilities	
		2.3.1	Definitions	14
		2.3.2	Historical Trends	15
		2.3.3	Infections in Long-Term Care Facilities	17
	2.4	Antib	iotic Utilization	
		2.4.1	The Epidemiologic Transition Theory	22

	2.4.2 Antibiotic Usage Patterns	25
	2.4.3 Consequences of Antibiotic Use	30
2.5	Vaccination in Long-term Care Facilities	34
2.6	Summary	36
Chapter 3	Methods	37
3.1	Study Objectives	38
3.2	Study Facilities	38
3.3	Chart Selection and Recruitment	41
3.4	Sample Size	42
3.5	Surveillance	44
3.6	Data Extraction Instrument	45
3.7	Statistical Analyses	46
Chapter 4	Results	48
4.1	Study Cohort	
	4.1.1 Sample Size	49
	4.1.2 Resident Characteristics	50
	4.1.3 Length of Stay	51
4.2	Nosocomial Infections	
	4.2.1 Predisposing Conditions	52
	4.2.2 Prevalence of Nosocomial Infection	53
	4.2.3 Incidence of Nosocomial Infection	55

		4.2.4 Distribution of Nosocomial Infections	57
	4.3	Pathogens	
		4.3.1 Diagnostic Testing	58
		4.3.2 Pathogen Identification	60
	4.4	Antibiotic Utilization	62
	4.5	Vaccinations	65
Chapter 5		Discussion	
	5.1	Resident-based Outcome Assessment	67
	5.2	Retrospective versus Prospective Surveillance	68
	5.3	Nosocomial Infection in Long-term Care	70
	5.4	The Use of Antibiotics in Long-term Care	78
	5.5	A Rationale for Standardized Infection Control	
		Programs	80
	5.6	Conclusions and Future Research Direction	82
Refer	ences		84
Appe	ndix A	: Data Surveillance Form	97
Appe	ndix B	: Case Definition	106

List of Tables

- 2.1 Elderly population in Canada by age group, 1975 and 1993
- 2.2 Elderly population in Newfoundland by age group, 1975 and 1993
- 2.3 Prevalence and incidence of nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities for studies released between 1980-1991
- 2.4 Incidence of nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities for studies released between 1984-1996
- 2.5 Survey results of inappropriate use of antimicrobial agents
- 2.6 Research completed on antibiotic use in USA hospitals
- 2.7 Research completed on antibiotic use in hospitals in other industrialized countries
- 3.1 Sample size required for each long-term care facility
- 4.1 Sample size by long-term care facility
- 4.2 Demographic variables for two comparison groups: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit
- 4.3 Length of stay (in days) of study participants
- 4.4 Prevalence of diseases predisposing to infection for two comparison groups: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit

List of Tables

- 4.5 Proportion of residents developing at least one nosocomial infection by facility, 1994-1996
- 4.6 Proportion of residents developing at least one nosocomial infection by location and facility. 1994-1996
- 4.7 Nosocomial infection rates by infection group and facility
- 4.8 Nosocomial infection rates by infection class and location: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit
- 4.9 Total episodes of infection by site of infection
- 4.10 Diagnostic tests ordered before or in concert with antibiotic treatment by site of infection. 1994-1996
- 4.11 Common pathogens isolated by site of infection
- 4.12 Antibiotics prescribed by drug class
- 4.13 Antibiotic susceptibility by drug class
- 4.14 Annual vaccination rates: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit

Acknowledgements

I wish to extend sincerest gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Roy West, for his guidance and support. My introduction to the field of epidemiology is entirely attributable to him. Likewise, I would like to commend the other members of my supervisory committee, Dr. Jorge Segovia and Dr. Michael Murray, for their continual acts of kindness and professionalism.

I would, also, like to acknowledge the entire faculty and staff in the Division of Community Health for their inspiration and encouragement. My sincere thanks to Mr. Gregory Doyle for his candid and honest critique. His insight contributed significantly to this research endeavour. In addition, I would like to commend the staff at all three long-term care facilities included in this study. Your cooperation and support exceeded all expectations.

Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends for their continued patience, encouragement, and support throughout the entire master's program. Chapter 1:

Introduction

The long-term care requirements of Canada's elderly population continues to be discussed, revealing a diverse and complex picture for care providers. It is ever apparent that many Canadians will avail themselves of some type of long-term care, at some stage in elderly life. It is essential to recognize that long-term care services, delivered in an institutional setting, will pose an inherent risk for nosocornial infection. This risk can be attributed to both the physical condition of the resident and the institutional environment.

As we explore new models of institutional care, and debate the old ones, attention must be focussed on nosocomial infection and factors contributing to their transmission. The era of drug resistance poses significant additional challenges for long-term care facilities. Surveillance for infection and resistant pathogens must proceed with proper documentation in long-term care settings, complete with an assessment of antibiotic utilization.

The research documented herein examined the issue of nosocomial infection in long-term care. The underlying intention of this study was to document the rates of various infection groups which have been indicated to pose significant challenges to long-term care providers, at present and in the decade ahead. This study also explored several issues related to nosocomial infection, namely the use of antibiotics, the identification of resistant pathogens, and the use of

vaccinations. All issues are critically important to the long-term care environment. This research adopted a retrospective cohort methodology, performing surveillance in two different long-term care environments, the protective care unit and the traditional ward unit. This study utilized a multi-centre approach to studying infection rates in long-term care, a significant deviation in methodology from previously documented research. Investigations were conducted in three long-term care facilities that contained both active protective care units and traditional ward units.

The goal of this research was to identify if residents on protective care units had higher incidence rates of infection than residents in the traditional ward setting. Since most data on nosocomial infection are derived from the acute care setting, a long-term care perspective is required to identify the incidence of nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities. In addition, this study aimed to clarify the burden of infectious morbidity in long-term care residents. This was done in conjunction with an assessment of the use of antibiotics. The study also explored the issue of resistant organisms in long-term care settings using a systematic protocol for the identification of resistant pathogens and antibiotic susceptibility.

The protective care unit is a relatively new area for research in Canada and the US. Although the concept of protective care units is familiar in Western European countries, their integration into the long-term care setting in North America is somewhat of a novelty. The prevalence of infections and treatment modalities, in these secrecated units, requires documentation. Even if segregated units are proven to improve the functioning of the resident, one must still document the risk of infection on these highly secured enclosed units. As researchers debate the functionality of protective care units. little information has been gathered in the area of disease surveillance on these relatively new units. Published research is minimal and ongoing studies are few. However, investigations of this nature are warranted, if we are to fully validate this adopted model of long-term care for a growing class of dementia sufferers. Governments and care providers have to be confident that protective care units pose no increased risk for infection than the traditional ward settings. They must also be assured that resistant pathogens are monitored to ensure that the formulation of intervention plans proceed in a timely and responsive manner. The monitoring of such organisms must be performed jointly with the tracking of antibiotic utilization

It is imperative that researchers and care providers increase research in communicable disease surveillance in the long-term care environment. Such

research, documenting current infection rates and resistant pathogens, can impact on delivery of long-term care by providing a greater awareness of the issue to administrators and government agencies. In addition, research in this area can significantly influence the quality of life for residents living in these environments. If infection rates can be documented by the source of infection, it is highly reasonable to postulate that interventions can be designed to disrupt the mode of transmission for most of these infections. This could lead to a possible decrease in overall infectious morbidity of residents living in long-term care environments. Research in this area can also add to the limited published works in this field.

This study postulated that the protective care unit, being a highly secured and segregated unit, may be an environment conducive to increased spread of communicable diseases. The formulation of this hypothesis is grounded in two inferences. Firstly, the protective care unit has a greater degree of difficulty in isolating sick and highly infectious residents. Due to the limitation of space, the security features imposed by the environmental design and the wandering behaviour of the residents, isolation procedures are hard, if not impossible, to implement. In comparison, the traditional ward setting has increased flexibility in dealing with infectious residents. The inference suggested here is that the traditional unit can alleviate the risk in transmission to a much higher degree than

the protective care unit. Secondly, the population of the protective care unit is presumed to have more atypical behaviours than the traditional ward setting. The protective care unit has a resident profile of mostly dementia sufferers who have increased wandering behaviour and erratic socialization patterns. In many cases, even normal personal hygiene skills are lost with many forms of dementia. Therefore, the opportunity for increased transmission of infectious agents may exist. Due to these behaviours on protective care units, it is possible that greater interaction and contact between infected residents will lead to increased risk of transmission of infectious agents.

If it can be confirmed that infection rates are indeed higher on protective care units, then specially designed infection control programs may be necessary. If institutional care is going to endorse and implement the protective care unit model, provincially and nationally, then studies in this area have to ensure that residents are not at increased risk for infection and subsequent communicable disease. If studies in this area indicate a higher risk for nosocomial infection, then the protective care unit model will require re-examination and evaluation. Chapter 2:

Literature Review

2.1 Elderly Population

2.1.1 Demography

In the past 75 years, Canada's elderly have experienced a significant amount of social and economical change (Hudson, 1995). Since the turn of the century, Canada's population has been aging at a continual rate (McEwan *et al.*, 1991). According to Statistics Canada, Canada's elderly (aged 65+) represented 12.3% of the population in 1997 (Statistics Canada, 1997). It has been estimated that by the year 2001, this figure will rise to 14% (Lipps, 1988). McEwan *et al.* (1991) point out that the very young (aged 0-14) will actually decrease during this period.

Increasing most rapidly are the "old old", those 85 years and older, who are often frail and have children that are advanced in years themselves (Bentley *et al.*, 1992). Tables 2.1 and 2.2 outline the relative increases in population by age group in Canada and Newfoundland, respectively, for the survey period 1975-1993 (Statistics Canada, 1995). Both Newfoundland and Canada show substantial population increases in all elderly age groups. Of particular interest, the "old old" segment grew by 95.1% in Canada and 70.1% in Newfoundland from 1975-1993. By comparison, the general Canadian population increased by only 27% during this time period.

Year	65-69	70-74	75-79	80-84	85 & Over	65 & Over
1975 1993	701,943 1,099,411	525,040 914,901	354,444 640,595	218,129 418,539	161,084 317,631	1,960,640 3,391,077
%Increase	56.6	74.3	80.7	91.9	95.1	73.0

Table 2.1 Elderly population in Canada by age group, 1975 and 1993

Table 2.2 Elderly population in Newfoundland by age group, 1975 and 1993

Year	65-69	70-74	75-79	80-84	85 & Over	65 & Over
1975 1993	12,977 18,099	9,471 15,876	6,468 11,599	3,951 7,343	2,638 4,499	35,505 57,416
%Increase	39.5	67.6	79.3	85.9	70.5	61.7

In 1997, the elderly represented 10.9% of the population in Newfoundland and Labrador. (Statistics Canada, 1997). Despite a lower percentage of elderly people compared to the Canadian national average, Newfoundland and Labrador is aging moderately faster than most provinces in Canada. The province's annual elderly growth rate is 3.7% compared to the Canadian average of 3.5% (Statistics Canada, 1995). In the next decade, the elderly population in Newfoundland and Labrador is projected to increase at least as rapidly as the national average.

2.1.2 Health Status and Health Care Utilization

For most people, the prevalence and incidence of serious physical and psychological impairments increase with age (Zedlewski and M®Bride, 1992). This is evident in elderly Canadians, since they consume the majority of health expenditures through ambulatory care visits, institutional resident-days, medical testing, and respite care (Statistics Canada, 1995). Caring for the elderly becomes an expensive and demanding exercise.

The physical care of the elderly consumes the majority of health expenditures (Hudson, 1995). In particular, the costs associated with mental health problems among Canada's seniors can be quite significant . The Canadian Medical Association (1987) stated that at any point in time, approximately 30% of elderly persons require mental health services. A large amount of resources are used in diagnosis, treatment, and care for seniors with dementia, depression, delirium, substance abuse, and anxiety (McEwan et al., 1991). In McEwan's work on the mental health assessment of senior Canadians, it was found that approximately 16% of seniors suffer from some form of depression or dementia and about 9% are haunted by anxiety, adjustment disorders, psychosis, substance abuse, delirium and other less common, but disabling, psychiatric conditions. Hence, about 25% of seniors have some form of mental health problem. If these estimates are correct, then approximately 847,000 elderly Canadians had some form of a mental health problem in 1993. In Newfoundland, that would translate into approximately 14,000 elderly in need of mental health services.

2.2 Models Of Long-term Care

2.2.1 Traditional Ward Care versus Protective Care

For 40% of dementia sufferers, institutionalization is required at some point in the illness (Angus *et al.*, 1995). On institutionalization, the usual method of care is the use of protective care unit. These extensive segregated units are becoming more prominent in most long-term care facilities. In the US, protective care units, for residents with related dementias, have increased significantly since the early 1980's (Weiner *et al.*, 1989). The protective care unit many adaptive features including a special engineered design that attempts to meet the needs of the cognitively impaired. The protective care unit ensures a safe environment, allowing sufficient space and a wandering path in its environmental design. The criteria for admittance into such a unit are specific and rigid. The policies put forth by the Government of Newfoundland for admittance to a protective care unit are as follows:

The resident must be mobile, must suffer some degree of cognitive impairment, have the potential to wander and require some level of nursing care.

(Policy & Procedures, Government of Newfoundland)

In addition, an assessment from a multidisciplinary team is required before admittance.

The goals of the protective care unit program focus on normalization methods, especially in producing an environment that is conducive to the resident. The programs try to restore social roles and maintain dignity. Immediate pleasure and friendship creation are emphasized. Many of the program activities are flexible and varied. They are specially designed to address the social, physical, spiritual, and emotional needs of the resident.

Protective care units have attracted a significant body of research during the last decade. Studies conducted on the effectiveness of this model of elder care have initiated significant debate in the field of gerontology. While the debate over these issues still continues, little attention has been placed on the rates of infections among residents of these units. In fact, only one study has been published that specifically compared the rate of infection on protective care units to that of the traditional ward units (Perls *et al.*, 1995).

2.2.2 Critical Analysis of Protective Care Unit's

The proponents of institutionalization argue that segregated dementia units improve resident outcomes, and enhance family and staff satisfaction (Maas, 1988; Robins, 1986; Ronch, 1987). Some studies have concluded that residents of protective care units have improved cognition, emotional status, and social functioning (Benson *et al.*, 1987; Greene *et al.*, 1985). Others have noted improvement in performing activities of daily living (ADL's) and reduced apathy, anxiety, and lonesomeness (Cleary *et al.*, 1988; Benson *et al.*, 1987). Cleary *et al.* (1988) reported actual weight gain in protective care residents and an increase in family satisfaction. All of these studies have reported and concluded improvement in resident performance because of the protective care unit environment.

The latest research seems to contradict the findings of the previous studies. Opponents of institutionalization argue that protective care units are ineffective and unnecessarily costly (Wilson, 1989; Sloane, Matthew, & Weissert, 1991). Coleman *et al.* (1990), in a comparative outcome study, found a trend of increased hospitalization in protective care unit residents. Holmes *et al.* (1990) reported no significant effects on cognitive status, mood, or selected functional status measures. This claim was further strengthened when Chafetz (1991) and Swanson *et al.* (1993, 1994) concluded the same findings. However, more socialization and fewer adverse behavioural reactions were found by Swanson *et al.* (1993, 1994).

2.3 Nosocomial Infection in Long-Term Care Facilities

2.3.1 Definitions

As the population continues to age, the demand for institutional care will ultimately increase. The mental health needs of the elderly who are cognitively and/or behaviourally impaired, will also increase based on the sheer volume of people aging. Thus, it is fair to assume that the protective care unit will continue to be the model of care to meet these mental health needs. With the anticipated increase in protective care usage, the documentation of nosocomial infection must be incorporated into the overall evaluation plan of these units.

In order to apply the systematic tracking of nosocomial infection to the long-term care setting, we should first consider the historical meaning of nosocomial infection. The term *nosocomial*, derived from the Greek *noses* meaning "disease" and *komeo* meaning "to care for", has been exclusively used in acute care settings. It has generally been used to label infections that develop within a hospital or post-hospitalization period. During the past decade, the term has slowly evolved to include long-term care facilities and extended care facilities.

Both the hospital and the long-term care facility share a number of similar qualities that predispose residents to nosocomial infections. In both environments, residents with weakened immune systems are clustered together and exposed frequently to potential pathogens. The chain of infection must include three interlocking elements in order for the nosocornial infection to occur: the reservoir of microorganisms, a means of transmission, and a susceptible host. All elements exist in both the hospital and long-term care environment.

2.3.2 Historical Trends

The study of nosocomial infection has evolved over the past thirty years. The majority of this research has been based on hospital studies. From this extensive body of knowledge, it is known that hospital-associated infections develop in 5% to 10% of all hospital patients (Smith, 1994). Goldman *et al.* (1997) have broadened this range indicating that 5-15% of hospital patients develop a nosocomial infection, with about 2% dying from the resultant nosocomial infection. The consequences of nosocomial infection, in addition to mortality, are significant in terms of morbidity and health care cost. Increased morbidity and the drain on health care resources are reflected in the prolongation of hospital stays (Hughes, 1987). The correlation between a nosocomial infection and increased morbidity and mortality is apparent in the United States. Hospital-acquired infections are the 11th most common cause of death in the US (Goldman *et al.*, 1997).

Author	Year	Nosocomial Infection Rate
Magnussen et al. (1980)	1980	18.2%
Garibaldi et al. (1981)	1981	16.2%
Gambert et al. (1982)	1982	15.9%
Nicolle et al. (1984)	1984	16.1%
Farber et al. (1984)	1984	20.1%
Standfast et al. (1984)	1984	32.7%
Setia et al. (1985)	1985	12.0%
Price et al. (1985)	1985	5.4%
Franson et al. (1986)	1986	12.5%
Scheckler et al. (1986)	1986	10.7%
Alvarez et al. (1988)	1988	6.6%
Jacobsen et al. (1990)	1990	22.0%
Steinmiller et al. (1991)	1991	9.8%
Magnaziner et al. (1991)	1991	4.4%

Table 2.3: Prevalence and incidence of nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities for studies released between 1980-1991

The prevalence and incidence of nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities are not so clear. Several studies were initiated to address this issue in the early 1980's. The study designs were variable and used different definitions of nosocomial infection. However, interesting results were generated. As Table 2.3 indicates, studies in this area have yielded nosocomial infection rates between 4.4% to 32.7%. There are indications, from the studies listed in Table 2.3, that nosocomial infection rates in long-term care maybe higher than those found in acute care.

2.3.3 Infections in Long-Term Care Facilities

Infection control practitioners in long-term care facilities are confronted with the potential risk of infection in their residents. This risk is attributable to various factors. Firstly, many residents have underlying diseases which predispose them to infection. Secondly, residents are clustered together in a closed environment, increasing the likelihood for communicable disease transmission. Perls *et al.* (1995) insist that the protective care unit is a unique example of this closed system and have higher rates of respiratory illness. The reason for the higher rates is somewhat ambiguous. Perls *et al.* (1995) hypothesize that the protective care environment, through its socialization strategies, increase interaction by encouraging resident participation in group activities. In addition, the claim is made that residents are cared for by employees who often have limited professional training. Perls *et al.* (1995) report that the level of educational attainment of staff and the rate of nosocomial infection are highly correlated.

Administrators and infection control professionals in long-term care facilities often have little information about the rates of endemic infection. There is high

variability from province to province on what guidelines should be used to prevent the transmission of infectious diseases in these environments. There is also significant deviation in surveillance systems for infection within the long-term care sector. Most administrators insist that the guidelines and systems for infection control are largely hospital-based, for patients in acute situations (McGeer et al., 1991). In long-term care, residents are primarily elderly with high prevalence of chronic conditions housed in one facility.

In 1988, Health and Welfare Canada responded to these issues and produced infection control guidelines for long-term care facilities. In the same year, the US based agency, the Centre for Disease Control tailored its documents on nosocomial infection and surveillance to long-term care institutions. In 1995, Health Canada updated its document with current procedures and definitional criteria. Research studies in this area can now use standard definitions of nosocomial infection and assess surveillance much more rigorously. Cross comparison can also be achieved since generic terminology has been formulated. The reported calculations of nosocomial infection rates are given in Table 2.4 for major studies completed in nosocomial infection surveillance.

Author	Year	Nosocomial Infection Rate/1000 Resident Days		
Farber et al. (1984)	1984	6.7		
Franson et al. (1986)	1986	4.6		
Vlahov et al. (1987)	1987	3.6-3.8		
Alvarez et al. (1988)	1988	3.9		
Jacobson et al. (1990)	1990	2.6		
Hoffman et al. (1990)	1990	4.6		
Darnowski et al. (1991)	1991	1.8		
Lee et al. (1992)	1992	5.2		
Jackson et al. (1992)	1992	7.1		
Peris et al. (1995)	1995	4.9-6.3		
Mylotte (1996)	1996	3.0-5.0		

Table 2.4: Incidence of nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities for studies released between 1984-1996

Given the history of nosocomial infection and the subsequent derived guidelines for infection control, research in the area has been progressive. The major infection groups, specific to long-term care facilities, have been studied and examined in several studies. A brief discussion of these groups and reported incidence rates is included here.

(I) Urinary Tract Infections

The majority of studies conducted in long-term care disease surveillance have shown that urinary tract infections occur more often than any other type of infection (Perfs et al., 1995; Jacobson et al., 1990; Vlahov et al., 1987). The underlying reason is the uninary catheter. The infection predominantly occurs from gram-negative bacteria, many of which are normal gastrointestinal flora (*E. coli*, *Proteus* species). Although endogenous bacteria account for the majority of cases, cross-infection is also a risk in long-term care facilities. The uninary tract is also a major site of antibiotic resistant infections (Smith, 1994). The incidence of this infection varies from 1.8 to 2.7 cases per 1000 resident days (Perfs et al., 1995).

(II) Skin Infections

The decubitus ulcer (pressure ulcer) has been a major source of nosocomial infection and has been reported in several disease surveillance surveys. Endogenous bacteria are believed to be the causal agents, colonizing the ulcer and causing secondary complicating infections of soft tissue and bone. *Staphylococcus aureus* have been linked to this type of infection (Smith, 1994). Cellulitis and skin abscesses are also very common in the long-term care environment. Group A Streptococci and S. *aureus* have been found to be the agents for these infections. Proper skin care and subsequent antibiotic therapy is usually the treatment protocol. The institutional reservoir of staphylococci and streptococci is people. Perts *et al.*, (1995) found an incidence rate for this group of infections to be between 0.1 and 0.7 cases per 1000 resident days.

(III) Respiratory Infections

There are a number of respiratory infections that are of importance in the long-term care facility. Pneumonia, tuberculosis, and influenza pose the biggest threats. *Streptococcus pneumoniae* is the leading cause of pneumonia in the elderly, although long-term care residents are also at increased risk for aspiration pneumonia (Smith, 1994). Mortality has been indicated to be as high as 30% for elderly residents (Fraser, 1993). Tuberculosis was once very common to long-term care facilities, but has since been highly controlled, especially in Canada. Influenza, being highly contagious and spread through the respiratory aerosol route, has caused several epidemics of respiratory disease. Mortality due to this agent among the elderly and chronically ill is very high (Smith, 1994). Control has stemmed from increased vaccination of residents and staff members. Studies have confirmed high variability in incidence rates. Perks *et al.* (1995) report an incidence rate of 1.4 to 4.6 cases per 1000 resident days.

(IV) Gastrointestinal Infections

Gastrointestinal pathogens also pose added risks for the long term care residents. Salmonella is the leading cause of confirmed food-borne outbreaks, but S. aureus and C. perfringens are also common (Smith, 1994). The presence of E. Coli 0157:H57 has been also linked to various outbreaks of gastrointestinal infection in the long-term care environment. Viral gastroenteritis is a very

common, self-limiting infectious disease that induces diarrhea and low-grade fever. Rotaviruses, Norwalk viruses, and enteroviruses are usually the cause of viral gastroenteritis. The incidence rates for these infections vary between 0.1 to 0.9 cases per 1000 resident days (Smith, 1994).

(V) Eye, Ear, Nose, and Mouth Infections

Infections of the eye, ear, nose and mouth conclude the major groupings of infection that predominate the long-term care environment. Conjunctivitis (commonly referred to as "pink eye") was found to be prevalent in 3.4% of the residents surveyed by Garibaldi *et al.* (1981). Nosocomial outbreaks have occurred with a number of viruses, especially adenoviruses and Coxsackie virus (Warren, 1994). Transmission is usually person-to-person, although transmission of adenoviruses have been linked to medical equipment. Perls *et al.* (1995) report an incidence rate between 0.02 to 0.7 cases per 1000 resident days for this group of infections.

2.4 Antibiotic Utilization

2.4.1 The Epidemiologic Transition Theory

The theory of Epidemiologic Transition originated in the 1960's. Originally, its premises were made popular by the proclamations made by the scientific and
political community. A tremendous success in fighting many infectious diseases had occurred in the mid 1960's, the most notable being the eradication of smallpox. Polio vaccination had resulted in a significant decrease in the prevalence of the disease worldwide. The initial success gave the impression that the microbial world was being mastered. The theory professed that infectious disease would continue to decrease worldwide and be replaced in time by noninfectious causes of death.

As infectious disease experts cautiously embraced the new theory, much of society celebrated its proclamations. In the 1970's, the advancement of antimicrobial agents and the general decrease in many popular infectious diseases undoubtedly propelled acceptance of this theory. Newer, more powerful antibiotics, were produced in mass quantities. Penetrating the scientific and political arenas was the dawning of new excitement in antibiotics and therapy. Physicians where now looking at the once hostile *Staphylococcus* and *M. tuberculosis* as "easily managed, minor infections" (Garrett, 1994). Some individuals claimed that the defeat of the microbial world was imminent through the use of vaccines, antibiotics, and other modern day medicines. In 1967, U.S. Surgeon General William H. Stewart proclaimed the following to the White House gathering of health authorities: "*It is time to close the book on infectious*"

diseases and shift all national attention to the new dimensions of health: chronic diseases" (Garrett, 1994).

In the 1980's, a startling revelation had occurred. The microbes had developed a defense system that was escaping the power of antibiotics. The World Health Organization (WHO) began to advise many nations to improve the utilization of antimicrobial agents. However, very little success was achieved by the WHO in initiating national or international policies in antibiotic utilization. Infectious disease experts were now claiming that the highly regarded theory needed to be revisited (Levins. 1995).

The ingenuity of the microbe became quite evident in the 1990's. Old infectious diseases were becoming commonplace again. One study released in the US revealed that between 1980 and 1992, the death rate due to infectious diseases increased by 58% (Pinner et al., 1996). Despite historical predictions that infectious diseases would wane in the United States, mortality rates due to infectious diseases were showing the contrary.

2.4.2 Antibiotic Usage Patterns

(1) Appropriateness of Antibiotic Use

The recent concern over antibiotic use is well documented in many fields of medicine and public health. Over the past 40 years, many surveys have revealed the worldwide problems of the clinical misuse of antibiotics. Nolen and Dille, pioneers of research in antibiotic utilization, concluded in 1957 in the New England Journal of Medicine that "the medical profession was using antibiotics much too freely".

Since 1957, a significant amount of research has been conducted to confirm the statements made by Nolen and Dille. Table 2.5 summarizes the findings of major studies conducted in the area of antibiotic inappropriateness. The findings of these studies report that 11-63% of all antibiotic prescriptions prescribed by physicians are inappropriate. Although the studies used different study designs and methods, results are consistent which raise significant research issues in medical management. The ability to compare these results is difficult without applying some level of meta-analysis. However, the results should not be ignored bases on the principle of incomparability.

It is important to note that Canada has more antibiotics prescribed per capita than any other country of the developed world (Goldman *et al.*, 1997). The study of the clinical misuse of antibiotics in Canada is well documented.

Reference	Year of Study	Inappropriate Drug Utilization (%)
Nolen et al. (1957)	1952-56	52
Scheckler et al. (1970)	1967-69	62
Maki et al. (1978)	1975	41
Bernstein et al. (1982)	1978	22
Stevens et al. (1981)	1971-1979	11-20
Moss et al. (1981)	1978	40-50
Leigh (1982)	1980	14
Cooke et al. (1983)	1980	25
Swindell et al. (1983)	1979-80	28-35
de Haan (1990)	1987	30
Strong et al. (1990)	1987	42
Johnson et al. (1995)	1993-94	60
Levy (1995)	1994	50
Butler (1995)	1994	58
Lemire et al. (1996)	1994	31
Singer (1998)	1994	63

Table 2.5: Survey results of inappropriate use of antimicrobial agents

(2) Antibiotic Usage in Hospitals

Hospitals have served as the origin for much of the research conducted in the area of antibiotic utilization. The pattern of antibiotic use, found in many hospitals of the industrialized world, became evident in the late 1960's. With the United States being the home for many pharmaceutical companies and major teaching hospitals, much of the research in antibiotic utilization was conducted there. Table 2.6 summarizes the findings of this research.

Reference	Date	Number and Type of Hospital(s) Surveyed	Proportion of Patients Receiving Antibiotics (%	
Scheckler et al. (1970)	1967-69	7 Community Hospitals	30.6	
Roberts et al. (1972)	na	1 Community Hospital	33	
McGowan et al. (1974)	1973	Boston City Hospital, Mass.	42	
Caldwell et al. (1974)	1969-72	Shands Teaching Hospital, Florida	37	
Walker et al. (1979)	na	22 Hospitals	36	
Castle et al. (1977)	1973	Duke Medical Centre, North Carolina	34.2	
Shapiro et al. (1979)	1973-74	20 General Hospitals	28	
Stevens et al. (1981)	1981	Salt Lake City Hospital, Utah	36.6	
Jarvis et al. (1998)	1988-94	University Hospital, Atlanta	31.8 - 53.1	

Table 2.6: Research completed on antibiotic use in USA hospitals

There exists a consistency of results in the US studies. Since the first survey conducted in 1967, the proportion of patients admitted to hospital receiving at least one antibiotic was between 28.0% and 53.1%. Similar results were found in Australia (Mashford & Robertson, 1979) and Italy (Grassi, 1979).

Reference	Survey Date	Country	Proportion of Patients Receiving Antibiotics (%)
Lawson et al. (1977)	1973	Scotland	28
Perry & Guyatt (1977)	1975	Canada	23.6
Moss et al. (1981)	1978	UK	28
Leigh (1982)	1980	UK	22
Raymond et al. (1989)	1976-86	Australia	25 - 36
Cooke et al. (1983)	1980	UK	21
McConnell (1993)	1992	UK	22
Ternak et al. (1996)	1995	Hungary	27.6
Coambs (1996)	1995	Canada	48
Tarp et al. (1997)	1994	Holland	22

Table 2.7: Research completed on antibiotic use in hospitals in other industrialized countries

There is less information on hospital antibiotic use in other countries. The studies that have been conducted report lower percentages of hospitalized patients receiving antibiotics, ranging from 21% to 48%. Table 2.7 outline the results of studies conducted in the Unitied Kingdom, Canada, Australia and some European nations.

(3) Antibiotics in Long-Term Care Environments

Several studies have evaluated the use of antibiotics in the long-term care environment. Lee et al. (1992), using prospective surveillance, documented that 33% of all residents surveyed received at least one course of antibiotics in a four month period. They found that the most frequently used antibiotics were trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole, ampicillin and ciprofloxacin. Trimethoprimsulfamethoxazole, a popular urinary anti-infective, had elevated usage due to the high prevalence of urinary tract infections found in the study. In another prospective study, 71% of all residents were prescribed a course of antibiotics over a one year period (Mylotte, 1996). The types of drugs prescribed in this study were mainly broad spectrum antibiotics, which are more expensive antibiotics that translate into higher treatment costs. Trimethoprim/sulfa and ciprofloxacin accounted for 55% of all antibiotics prescribed (Mylotte, 1996).

The inappropriate use of antibiotics in the long-term care environment is very similar to the inappropriate use experienced in the acute care sector. However, attempts to improve antimicrobial use in the long-term care environment is complicated by the characteristics of the resident population, the limited availability of diagnostic tests, and the virtual absence of relevant clinical trials

(Nicolle et al., 1996). To set minimum standards for antimicrobial use and to initiate an effective antimicrobial review program should be a focus for all long-term care facilities in Canada. Very few facilities have developed any such standards and review systems.

2.4.3 Consequences of Antibiotic Use

(1) Financial Burden

In 1996, over 26 million antibiotic prescriptions were prescribed by physicians to Canadians (Health Canada, 1997). General practitioners and family medicine practitioners were responsible for approximately 80% of these prescriptions. In terms of actual financial cost, the annual Canadian expenditure on all prescription and over-the counter drugs have been estimated to be \$10.8 billion, with a significant percentage of this total cost attributed to antibiotic sales (Anis et al., 1996). In 1994, six out of the top ten prescribed generic drugs sold in Canada were antibiotics (Simonsen, 1995). Hence, it can be deduced that any misuse of antibiotics would translate into a significant financial expenditure for Canadians.

Inappropriate prescribing can cause adverse outcomes, deplete health care resources and compromise the quality of care (Anis *et al.*, 1996). For example, it is estimated that \$200 million dollars, in extra antibiotic costs, are incurred in the

United States each year to treat resistant bacteria (Garrett, 1994). If one totals the longer hospital stays, the bill rises dramatically to \$30 billion annually.

(2) Adverse Side Effects

As with all other drugs, taking an antibiotic can cause adverse reactions. One study has reported that 5% of hospitalized patients given an antibiotic have some form of adverse reaction to the drug, resulting in a longer hospitalization (Simmons *et al.*, 1974). The most common reaction to antibiotics is the allergic reaction. Penicillin and its derivatives, in particular, produce ailergic reactions in a large proportion of the population. Other antibiotics, like cephalosporin, may be used as a substitute to prevent such reactions.

Several classes of antibiotics have been indicated to have other side effects, including gastrointestinal distress and yeast infections in women. The use of tetracycline or the quinolones has been shown to cause photosensitivity, producing a sunburn-like rash. Erythromycin has been indicated to inhibit the production of liver enzymes needed to metabolize other drugs like the antihistamines. A mixture of erythromycin and an antihistamine can be fatal (Zoler, 1993). In addition, certain types of antibiotics, particularly streptomycin, can cause damage to the nerves involved with balance and hearing.

(3) Resistance

The association between the rate of antibiotics use and increased levels of antimicrobial resistance have been documented for nosocomial infections in hospitals (McGowan, 1983) and community-acquired infections (Baquero *et al.*, 1991). In several case-control studies, it was reported that antimicrobial use was a significant precursor for increasing the risk of being infected with a resistant pathogen (Redetsky *et al.*, 1981). It is postulated that this increased risk is due to the selective advantage of resistant strains, conferred by the repeated use antimicrobial agents (Health Canada, 1997). In 1993, it was reported that every common pathogenic bacterial species had developed some degree of clinically significant drug resistance (Garrett, 1994). At least 24 strains have become lifethreatening (Garrett, 1994). This resistance has been noted to occur in pathogenic and commensal bacteria, both of which can spread to other patients and transfer genetic resistance factors to other pathogenic bacteria not exposed to antibiotics.

Antibiotics have offered bacteria unexpected additional advantages. The resultant bacterial strains were found to be capable of withstanding higher temperature variations. They were also equipped with new mechanisms that acted as a defense against the host's immune system. In addition, the new strains had an increased virulence to kill the host cells with greater certainty. One study has shown that when a broad spectrum antibiotic was administered,

the oropharyngeal flora increased in number of pathogenic flora (Van Saene et al., 1992). Two additional studies have reported that pathogenic bacteria like enterobacteriaceae and Klebsiella increased in colonization after a single dose of amoxicillin (Trigg et al., 1991; Van Saene et al., 1983).

The selective pressure exerted by frequent antibiotic use is known to encourage the emergence of more resistant bacterial strains (Gavnes et al., 1985; McGowan, 1983). As indicated, one of the emerging problems is that many of the disease-causing bacteria like Staphylococcus, have become resistant to the effects of multiple antibiotics. The actual resistance mechanism appears to be quite simplistic. A member of the bacterial population (need be only a single cell) genetically acquires the ability to destroy the antibiotic or protect itself from its effect. Although all other members of the bacterial population may be killed upon treatment with the antibiotic, one resistant cell may survive and divide (as often as every 20 minutes in some cases) and produce a population that is now no longer harmed. The concern is great, because certain strains of disease-causing bacteria, like Staphylococcus aureus, are only susceptible to one remaining antibiotic. In the early 1980's, the prevalence of methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) was less than 3%, but 10 years later, it has risen to as high as 40% in many hospitals in the United States and Europe (Panilio et al., 1992; Voss et al., 1994). In 1997, it was reported that a strain of MRSA, isolated in Japan, had intermediate susceptibility to

vancomycin, the last effective anti-microbial to combat MRSA (Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 1997).

2.5 Vaccination Rates in Long-Term Care

The residents of long-term care facilities are increasingly susceptible to various infections primarily due to the higher prevalence of chronic conditions and debilitating diseases. The increased complications associated with influenza and pneumonia are of particular importance to the elderly, especially in the institutional setting. These infections can lead to significant levels of increased morbidity and mortality. It is recommended that the elderly, residing in long-term care facilities, receive an annual vaccination for influenza and a pneumonococcal vaccination on admission to the facility (Tamblyn et al., 1993).

There have been a number of published works which have identified and examined the various rates of influenza and pneumococcal vaccinations in long-term care institutions. Arden *et al.* (1995) documented that higher rates of influenza vaccinations were found in smaller long-term care facilities (<100 beds) in comparison to larger facilities. They also used bivariate analysis to show that both the greater size of the long-term care facility and a lower frequency of vaccination were significant predictors of outbreak status. This study also

suggested that a requirement for written informed consent for vaccination lowered the frequency of vaccination among residents.

The rates of influenza vaccination in long-term care facilities are highly variable. Nichol *et al.* (1996), in a survey of 445 long-term care facilities in Minnesota, found that 84% of residents were annually vaccinated. In a similar type cross-sectional survey, MacArthur *et al.* (1995) surveyed 1,270 Canadian long-term care facilities and reported a mean influenza vaccination of 78.5%. In a survey of 143 long-term care facilities in Australia, 52% of the residents were vaccinated against influenza (MacIntyre *et al.*, 1993). In contrast, Warren *et al.*, (1995) reported an annual influenza vaccination rate of 39.6% from a comprehensive review of 49 long-term care facilities. Ganguly *et al.* (1995) reported an even lower vaccination rate of 34% for a multi-skilled Canadian long-term care facility. They also found that the mean vaccination rate was higher in provinces in which the vaccine was paid for by the government.

The rates of pneumococcal vaccination have been documented to be significantly lower than the rates observed for influenza. However, the results are far less variant. MacArthur *et al.* (1995) has reported a pneumococcal vaccination rate of 12% for approximately 1270 Canadian long-term care homes. Two studies from the United States have documented similar results. Nichol *et al.* (1996) reported a vaccination rate of 11.9% for 445 long-term care facilities in

Minnesota. Quick *et al* (1993) reported a pneumococcal vaccination of 22% in 44 randomly selected long-term care facilities in Washington.

2.6 Summary

The role of nosocomial infection in long-term care is a highly researched topic. It has not, however, been a topic widely researched in the protective care environment. The diverse findings reported in other studies can be attributed to inconsistent and often insufficient scientific rigour both in study design and definition usage. The host of factors that influence the advent of a nosocomial infection require appropriate epidemiological research methodologies and a vigorous study protocol.

It has been shown that the use of antibiotics and the elevation in resistant pathogens are correlated. More research is required in the long-term care sector to fully understand this relationship. This must be done through the critical assessment of antibiotic utilization, the monitoring of resistant pathogens and the constructive evaluation of vaccination practices.

Chapter 3:

Methods

3.1 Study Objectives

The goals and objectives of this study are outlined in Exhibit 3.1. These goals and objectives were used to guide the construction of the study protocols and the formulation of the data extraction form, as shown in Appendix A.

Exhibit 3.1 Study Goals and Objectives

1.	To identify the types of nosocomial infection existent in three metropolitan long-term care facilities
2.	To calculate the overall incidence rate of nosocomial infections for each facility.
3.	To calculate the incidence rate for each infection group under investigation .
4.	To document the development and progression of nosocomial infection, according to setting of inhabitance (protective care or traditional ward).
5.	To assess the risk for nosocomial infection for those residents residing on the protective care units compared to those residing on the traditional unit.
6.	To compare the incidence rates of infection among the three long term care facilities.
7.	To compare the incidence rates of infection on the traditional and protective care units from the three long term care facilities.
8.	To document antibiotic consumption of long-term care residents.
9.	To document the use of diagnostic testing to confirm suspected nosocomial infection.
10.	To identify pathogens associated with nosocomial infection in long-term care facilities.
11.	To identify antibiotic resistant pathogens associated with nosocomial infection.
12.	To document antibiotic resistance in pathogens by antibiotic drug class.

13. To document influenza and pneumococcal vaccination rates.

3.2 Study Facilities

The city of St. John's, located on the northeast portion of the Avalon Peninsula on the island of Newfoundland, is a metropolitan city with a population of 174,051 (Statistics Canada, 1997). There are nine long-term care facilities licensed, at the provincial level, throughout the city. The three long-term care facilities included in this study are all located within the metropolitan area. All three facilities, selected for this investigation, house a protective care unit and a traditional ward unit. Using a retrospective study methodology, the units at each facility were studied for a period of two years, from September 1, 1994 to August 31, 1996.

The three facilities varied in size from 136 to 408 beds, with a mean bed allocation of 236. The protective care units studied ranged in size from 19 to 28 beds. Only one facility had an originally designed protective care unit. The other two protective care units were traditional units modified to meet protective care unit criteria. The protective care units were less than 6 years old at the initiation of the study.

All facilities studied maintain a very high occupancy rate. The greatest turnover in the resident population occurred on the protective care units where lengths of stay were significantly lower. All three long-term care facilities incorporated protective care unit staff which did not rotate working shifts with other units in the facility. Staff did not require any specialized training to work in any of the protective care units. The use of chemical restraint to control adverse

behaviours was acceptable in all of the facilities. Only one facility allowed the use of physical restraint in the behavioural management of residents.

The three facilities had implemented appropriate referral systems and protocols for the coordination of resident care. The microbiology and other laboratory work were referred to either the neighbouring hospitals or the provincial laboratory located in the city. Routine antibiotic susceptibility tests were conducted using disc diffusion and according to laboratory testing standards. All resident assessments and diagnosis were conducted under the auspices of a general practitioner, from the community, who had privileges within the facility. A geriatrician was consulted on specific resident conditions. Medications were provided by outside contracted pharmacies.

The use of stringent ethical standards were enforced throughout the entire period of study. A significant emphasis was placed on preserving the identity of each resident through the use of numerical coding. Every resident included in this study received an unidentifiable code. In addition, every resident chart was examined and replaced on the day of data collection so as to ensure no misplacement of the resident's medical chart. Any conversions with nursing staff and senior administrators were conducted in privacy and respective of residents, families, and visitors.

3.3 Chart Selection and Recruitment

Initial briefings were conducted with the site administrators at each of the facilities. As a result of each briefing, the administrator appointed appropriate nursing personnel to help facilitate the collection of charts and discuss the physical characteristics of the units to be studied. Orientation sessions between the researcher and the nursing personnel were conducted on the initial visit. The nurse provided the necessary information to determine which traditional ward unit to use as the comparison unit to the protective care unit. Information on the size of the unit, the number of beds, and the physical features of the unit were discussed. In addition, a general review of the nursing policy and procedure manual was conducted, particularly relevant sections on disease prevention, detection and reporting

Once the traditional unit was identified, the list of occupants for both the traditional ward unit and the protective care unit were generated by the nurse or health records personnel. The list of occupants contained all residents in the unit between September 1, 1994 and September 1, 1996. This included all deceased residents and any resident transferred to or from the unit. In order to be recruited into the study, a resident had to be residing on the particular unit greater than seven days. In addition, no respite care residents were admitted to

the study because they rotated living arrangements between the community and the facility. Such rotation could have biased the results.

The residents, meeting or exceeding these criteria, were placed on a working list and sequentially numbered. Residents were then selected at random by a random number generator. The numbers of the charts corresponding to the names of the randomly selected residents were then given to the nursing personnel. The nurse located the chart and stored them for review.

3.4 Sample Size

This retrospective cohort study required two elements in the compilation of its sample size. Both the relative risk and the attack rate had to be assessed either through previous research or through a pilot study. The only research on nosocomial infection rates, specifically from the protective care environment, was published by Perls et *al.*, 1995. The calculation of the sample size was primarily based on the previous results found by Perls et *al.*, 1995. In that particular study, the various incident infection rates were computed for 1990-1993. From these results, the relative risk of acquiring a respiratory infection while being a resident on protective care was calculated to be 1.89, for the combined four vears of surveillance.

The attack rate in the unexposed group (traditional ward unit) was calculated at 24.3%. This attack rate calculation was based on the results of several previous

studies which examined nosocomial infection on traditional ward units (Garbaldi et al., 1981; Jacobson et al., 1990; Lee et al., 1992). The average attack rate was then computed from the results of these studies.

Assuming the findings of these studies are valid, the number of charts required would be 170, assuming 80% power and a confidence level of 95%. This sample size translates into 85 charts from both the protective care units and the traditional ward units.

As stated earlier, the three long-term care facilities under study ranged in bed size on both the protective care units and traditional units. To compensate for this bed size variation, chart recruitment was performed according to the proportion of protective care beds included in the study. For example, Facility B had 38% of the total protective care unit beds included in the study. Therefore, this facility was given 38% of the total recruited charts, equating to 64 charts. This translates to 32 charts from the protective care unit and 32 charts from the traditional unit. Table 3.1 summarizes the required charts needed from each facility to gain statistical significance.

Long-Term Care Facility	Protective Care Unit	Traditional	
Facility A	31	31	
Facility B	32	32	
Facility C	22	22	

Table 3.1: Sample size required for each long-term care facility

3.5 Surveillance

The resident charts were reviewed at each facility. A data extraction form (Appendix A) was completed for each chart reviewed. The physician and nursing progress notes, culture and laboratory reports, standing orders, and pharmacy records were reviewed in the chart. The following data were included:

 Resident information, including underlying diseases and general clinical factors that might predispose to infection (e.g. malignancy, recent surgery, steroids, immobility).

(2) Infection information, including the site of infection, culture dates, onset date, specific predisposing factors (e.g. Foley catheter or tracheotomy), culture date, pathogens isolated, and antibiotic susceptibility patterns. Repeat specimens, from the same site, were not included in the database, unless there was reinfection occurring within 48 hours after classification of a nosocomial infection. Infections present in a resident, commencing from a recent hospital admission, were not recorded. A resident discharged from hospital would be reviewed for infection seven days after return to the facility. This was done to ensure the elimination of hospital acquired infection or community acquired infection.

(3) Other laboratory data, including complete blood counts, urinalysis, and chest x-rays were included, if available.

(4) Antibiotic treatments, including drug, dosage, start date, and duration of treatment.

(5) Vaccinations for influenza or pneumococcus.

The study documented antibiotic prescribing practices in each facility and there was no attempt to alter their usual practices. Only the information contained in the chart was used to identify an episode of infection, in accordance with the case definition for infection. There was no attempt to seek further information from other sources other than what was contained in the medical chart.

Data entry screens were developed using Microsoft Access. Information from the data extraction form was entered directly into the database. The information was then analysed using SPSS statistical software and Epi-Info disease surveillance software.

3.6 Data Extraction Instrument

The Data Extraction Form (Appendix A) was used for data collection purposes. The demographic information was obtained from the personal history section of the resident's chart. The physician and nursing progress notes were read to identify any signs or symptoms of infection. If an indication of infection was noted, the criteria for classing an infection (Appendix B) was used before a date of infection was entered in the form. The case definitions of nosocomial definitions were those put forth by McGeer *et al.*, (1991). These definitions were designed and tailored for surveillance in long-term care facilities. If the criteria for an infection were met, a submission was entered with the date of the case. The physician notes were then examined for the writing of an antibiotic prescription. Pharmaceutical records and entries in the chart were then viewed for verification of administration of the antibiotic. The culture records were also viewed to identify which test was being performed for the indicated infection. The type of test, date, test result, pathogen, antibiotic resistance, and antibiotic susceptibility were then recorded.

3.7 Statistical Analyses

Upon completion of data collection, several outcome variables were examined. Firstly, the association between cases of nosocomial infection and the unit of habitation were investigated for each facility. The purpose of this comparison was to identify if infection rates were higher in either the protective care unit or the traditional unit. Between site comparison was then analysed and considered. The three centres were compared on overall incidence rates of infection, facility-based and unit-based. Secondly, the frequency of antibiotic use in the long-term care facility was determined. Within and between centre analysis was conducted. The within analysis was focussed on rates of antibiotic usage in the both the traditional and protective care unit environment. In

addition, the frequency of prescribing antibiotics by drug class was examined for all facilities. The proportion of resistant pathogens was also compared by facility.

The rate of nosocomial infection was calculated, per infection group, by dividing the number of infections, in that group, by the number of resident days at risk. This value was multiplied by 1,000 to yield the number of infections per 1,000 resident days. A comparison of mean infection rates between the comparison groups was performed using the Student's t-test and 95% Confidence Intervals. The Chi-square test was used to compare categorical variables, with alpha set to P=.05. Chapter 4:

Results

4.1 Study Cohort

4.1.1 Sample Size

The sample size achieved during the study is shown in Table 4.1. A total of 184 resident charts were recruited, 99 charts from the protective care units and 85 charts from the traditional ward unit. The theoretical sample size required to reach statistical significance was obtained for the two year period.

Long-Term Care Facility	Protective Care Unit	Traditional	
Facility A	43	26	
Facility B	32	32	
Facility C	24	27	
Total	99	85	

Table 4.1: Sample size by long-term care facility

The unequal distribution in cases by facility was due to the disqualification of various charts that were randomly selected but failed to meet study protocol criteria after acquisition. The resultant over sampling in Facility A, for example, was due to several disqualified resident charts from the traditional unit. Likewise, Facility C had some over sampling occur on the traditional unit due to disqualified resident charts on the protective care unit. To compensate for the inability to obtain 34 charts from Facility B, additional chart reviews were conducted in the other facilities to ensure that the statistical sample size requirements were met.

4.1.2 Resident Characteristics

Table 4.2 provides baseline characteristics for the long-term care residents recruited in this study. There were no significant differences noted between the two unit types on the basis of age, gender or educational attainment. In terms of gender, 60.6% of residents on the protective care unit were female compared to 60.0% on the traditional ward unit. In age group composition, no significant differences were noted between the two units (o-value=0.53).

The majority of residents on both units had attained a very low level of formal education. The proportion of residents having less than a high school education on the traditional and protective care units were 54.4% and 65.8%, respectively. On the basis of marital status, most residents were widowed. However, a significantly larger percentage of protective care unit residents were married (p-value= 0.01). There were no significant differences noted between the two groups in terms of activities of daily living (ADL'S) (p-value=0.14). The majority of residents reouried some form of assistance in bathino and dressing.

		Nu	PCU mber (%)	Nu	Ward mber (%)	p-value
Popu	lation		99		85	
Sex	F	60	(60.6%)	51	(60.0%)	0.93
	м	39	(39.4%)	34	(40.0%)	
Ana						0.52
-de	<69	11	(11.1%)	5	(5.9%)	0.55
	70-79	36	(36 4%)	30	(35,3%)	
	80-89	46	(46.5%)	38	(44.7%)	
	>90	6	(6.1%)	12	(14.1%)	
Educ	ation					0.67
	<high school<="" td=""><td>48</td><td>(48.5%)</td><td>37</td><td>(43.5%)</td><td></td></high>	48	(48.5%)	37	(43.5%)	
	High School/College	22	(22.2%)	25	(29.4%)	
	University Degree	3	(3.0%)	6	(7.1%)	
	Not Indicated	26	(26.3%)	17	(20.0%)	
Marita	al Status					0.01
	Married/Common Law	45	(45.5%)	16	(18.8%)	
	Widowed	42	(42.4%)	50	(58.8%)	
	Single	7	(7.1%)	4	(4.7%)	
	Separated/Divorced	2	(2.0%)	5	(5.9%)	
	Not Indicated	3	(3.0%)	10	(11.8%)	
ADL's	,					0.14
	Bathing	87	(87.8%)	78	(91.8%)	
	Feeding	24	(24.2%)	28	(32.9%)	
	Transferring	18	(18.1%)	56	(65.9%)	
	Dressing	77	(77.8%)	67	(78.8%)	

Table 4.2: Demographic variables for two comparison groups: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit

4.1.3 Length of Stay

The length of stay (LOS) of the cohort varied significantly, both in terms of length of stay in the facility and the length of stay in the study. As indicated in Table 4.3, the length of stay on the protective care unit was significantly lower than the length of stay found on the traditional unit (p-value<0.01). The average length of stay in the facility for the recruited cohort was 600 days for the protective care unit and 883 days for the traditional unit. Similarly, residents in the protective care setting stayed in the study an average of 327 days compared to 452 days for residents in the ward setting.

The facility LOS was calculated from the point of admission to discharge. The study LOS was calculated as the overall total resident days in the study period. For calculation purposes, the final discharge date was Sept 1, 1996 for those residents not discharged prior to the completion of the study.

Table 4.3: Length of stay (in days) of study participants

Parameter	Protective Care Unit	Traditional	p-value
Facility	600.41	882.55	<0.01
Study	327.43	451.59	<0.01

4.2 Nosocomial Infections

4.2.1 Predisposing Conditions

Table 4.4 summarizes the prevalence of disease and other predisposing factors that have been indicated, in previous research, to be conducive to the development of nosocornial infections. In comparing both units, no significant differences were noted. However, the prevalence of cerebral infarction and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) did approach statistical significance (p-value >0.08 and p-value>0.06 respectively). The prevalence of both conditions was higher on the traditional ward unit.

Variable	Nu	PCU Number (%)		Traditional Number (%)	
Cerebral Infarction (past or present)	1	(1.0%)	6	(7.1%)	0.08
COPD	11	(11.1%)	19	(22.4%)	0.06
Diabetes mellitus	11	(11.1%)	11	(12.9%)	0.88
Pressure ulcer (past or present)	3	(3.0%)	4	(4.7%)	0.83
Rheumatoid arthritis	3	(3.0%)	3	(3.5%)	0.82
Lung cancer	1	(1.0%)	0	(0.0%)	0.94
Diverticulosis	3	(3.0%)	8	(9.4%)	0.13
Psoriasis	5	(5.1%)	3	(3.5%)	0.89
Peptic Ulcer	3	(3.0%)	3	(3.5%)	0.82

Table 4.4: Prevalence of diseases predisposing to infection of two comparison groups: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit

The most prevalent predisposing conditions documented on admission to the long- term care facility were COPD (16.3%), diabetes mellitus (12.0%) and diverticulosis (9.4%).

4.2.2 Prevalence of Nosocomial Infection

Among the 184 residents surveyed, 149 or 81% developed at least one nosocomial infection in the two year period, according to the criteria set out in the case definition. Table 4.5 summarizes the proportion of residents developing a nosocomial infection by facility. The development of infection ranged from 76.5% to 85.9% for the various facilities under study.

Facility	% of Residents
A	79.7%
в	85.9%
с	76.5%

Table 4.5: Proportion of residents developing at least one nosocomial infection by facility, 1994-1996

The proportion of residents developing a nosocomial infection also varied by location within the long-term care facilities. Table 4.6 summarizes this variation by location and facility. The proportion of residents on the protective care unit developing a nosocomial infection ranged from 70.0% to 84.4% compared to a range of 81.2% to 96.2% for the traditional ward unit. On average, 74.7% of residents residing on the protective care units developed at least one nosocomial infection in the two year period compared to 88.3% of residents on the traditional ward units.

Facility	Location	n	≥1 nosocomial Infection	% of Residents	p-value
А	PCU	43	30	69.7	<0.01
	WARD	26	25	96.2	
В	PCU	32	27	84.4	1.0
	WARD	32	28	87.5	
с	PCU	24	17	70.8	0.37
	WARD	27	22	81.5	

Table 4.6: Proportion of residents developing at least one nosocomial infection by location and facility, 1994-1996

4.2.3 Incidence of Nosocomial Infection

The overall incident nosocomial infection rate (unweighed) for all facilities included in this study was 9.1 infections per 1000 resident days, with a range from 7.9 to 10.3 infections per 1000 resident days for the different facilities under surveillance. Table 4.7 summarizes the various nosocomial infection rates calculated for the various infection groups segregated by facility. The most common source of infection was respiratory tract infections (3.3 infections/1000 resident days), eye- ear-nose-mouth infections (1.9 infections/1000 resident days), and skin infections (1.8 infections/1000 resident days).

Infection Group	Long	Total		
	A	в	с	
Respiratory	4.2	2	4.7	3.3
Eye-Ear-Nose-Mouth	1.2	1.8	3.6	1.9
Skin	1.8	2.1	0.1	1.8
Urinary	1.2	1.6	1.3	1.4
Gastrointestinal	1.3	0.4	0.6	0.7
Total	9.7	7.9	10.3	9.1

Table 4.7: Nosocomial infection rates by infection group and facility

Table 4.8 summarizes the various nosocomial infections rates for the various infection classes differentiated by unit. There were no statistically significant differences noted between those rates obtained on the protective care unit versus those found on the traditional ward unit. However, other respiratory tract infections, like bronchitis, did approach statistical significance (p-value=0.08). These infections were higher on the traditional ward unit.

The most common infections by class on the protective care unit were conjunctivitis (1.9 infections/1000 resident days), common cold (1.7 infections/1000 resident days) and urinary tract infections (1.4 infections/1000 resident days). In comparison, conjunctivitis led all infections classes on the traditional unit with 1.6 infections/1000 resident days followed by urinary tract infections (1.4 infections/1000 resident days) and cellulitis (1.3 infections/1000 resident days).

Infection Group	Infection Class	PCU*	Traditional*	p-value
Respiratory Tract	Cold	1.7	1.2	0.25
	Influenza	0.9	0.6	0.62
	Pneumonia	0.4	0.6	0.81
	Other Respiratory	0.4	0.9	0.08
Urinary Tract	Urinary	1.4	1.4	0.84
Eye-Ear-Nose-Mouth	Conjunctivitis	1.9	1.6	0.41
	Ear	0.06	0.05	0.99
	Mouth	0.1	0.08	0.99
	Sinusitis	0.03	0.05	0.99
Skin	Cellulitis	0.9	1.3	0.4
	Fungal	0.5	0.6	0.95
	Herpes	0.03	0.1	0.99
Gastrointestinal Tract	Gastrointestinal	0.7	0.8	0.97

Table 4.8: Nosocomial infection rates by infection class and location: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit

*Expressed as the number of infections per 1000 resident days

4.2.4 Distribution of Nosocomial Infection

The total number of infections for the two year period was 647, of which 442 (68.3%) were in female residents and 205 (31.7%) in male (p-value >0.12). This distribution of disease by gender is similar to the gender distribution of the total population under study. Table 4.9 summarizes the total episodes of infection for the various infection groups. Of the 647 documented cases of nosocomial

infection, respiratory infections (36.6%), eye-ear-nose-mouth infections (21.0%) and skin infections (19.2%) composed the more common groups.

Infection Site	Infection Episodes ¹		Residents ¹	
	N	%		
Respiratory	237	36.6	111	
Eye-Ear-Nose-Mouth	136	21.0	64	
Skin	124	9.2	62	
UTI	96	14.8	55	
Gastrointestinal	54	8.3	32	
Total	647	100.0	324	

Table 4.9: Total episodes of infection by site of infection

Of the 96 episodes of UTI, 21 (21.9%) were associated with indwelling urinary catheters.

¹Some residents developed infections at more than one site where others developed infections at the same site (repeat positive specimens within one episode are counted only once).

4.3 Pathogens

4.3.1 Diagnostic Testing

The ordering of diagnostic tests was evaluated and is summarized in Table 4.10. These tests were ordered at or near the documented date of infection. The requisition for such a diagnostic test was conducted, in lieu of, or in conjunction with any antibiotic treatment. The most frequent diagnostic test ordered was urinalysis, which was ordered on the medical suspicion of a urinary tract infection. The 111 requisitions for urinalysis were completed for 96 cases of urinary tract infections. Urinalysis testing, in some cases, proceeded over
several weeks in order to confirm the presence of the infection. Hence, multiple requisitions were completed for some cases.

The use of x-rays, as a diagnostic tool, was the second most prominent test ordered, with 43 requisitions being completed. The overall positive rate on all diagnostic testing was 29.3%, with culture testing having the lowest positive rate.

Infection		Diagnostic Tes	st			
Site	N	Туре	Ord	ered	Posi	tive
			N	%1	N	%2
Respiratory	237	X-ray	43	6.6	5	38.5
		Culture	3	.01	1	33.3
		Urinalysis	13	5.5	2	15.4
Urinary Tract	96	Culture	1	.01	0	0.0
		Urinalysis	111	116.0	45	40.5
Skin	124	Culture	6	4.8	1	16.7
		Urinalysis	3	2.4	1	33.3
Eye-Ear-Nose- Mouth	136	Culture	1	.01	0	0.0
Gastrointestinal	54	Culture	7	13.0	1	14.3
		Urinalysis	3	5.6	0	0.0
Total	647	All Types	191	24.9	56	29.3

Table 4.10: Diagnostic tests ordered before or in concert with antibiotic treatment by site of infection, 1994-1996

¹ Percent of total infections

² Percent of tests ordered

4.3.2 Pathogen Identification

Table 4.11 summarizes the various pathogens identified from the diagnostic testing differentiated by infection group. The four most common pathogens documented in culture results were *Escherichia coli* (31.3%), *Pseudomonas aeuroginosa* (17.6%), *Enterococcus faecalis* (9.8%), and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* (9.8%). *Escherichia coli* played a significant role in the development of urinary tract infections.

Pathogen	5	=	Respi	ratory	ŝ	£	Eye, E Nose Mou		Gastroin	testinal	To	ī
	z	*	z	*	z	*	z	*	z	*	z	*
E. Coli	15	33.3	0	0	-	50	0	0	0	0	16	31.3
Pseudomonas aeuroginosa	8	17.71	-	33.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	17.6
Enterococcus faecalis	5	11.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	9.8
Klebsiella pneumoniae	5	11.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	9	9.8
Various	4	8.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	100	5	9.8
Proteus mirabilis	4	8.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	7.8
Candida albicans	-	2.2	0	0	0	0	0	•	0	0	-	2
Staphylococcus epidermidis	0	0	0	0	-	50	0	0	0	0	-	2
Klebsiella oxytoca	-	2.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	2
Enterococcus cloacae	-	2.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	2
Beta Haemolytic Streptococcus B	0	0	-	33.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	2
Enterococcus spp.	0	0	-	33.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	2
Acinetobacter antitratus	-	2.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	2
Total	45	100		100	~	100		100		100	51	100

-	
~	
2	
-	
0	
Ð	
-	
~	
-	
*	
0	
-	
<u>_</u>	
s	
~	
-	
-	
-	
2	
æ	
**	
-00	
5	
2	
ŝ	
_	
-	
P	
Jer	
ager	
loger	
hoger	
athoger	
athoger	
pathoger	
pathoger	
n pathoger	
on pathoger	
non pathoger	
mon pathoger	
nmon pathoger	
mmon pathoger	
ommon pathoger	
Common pathoger	
Common pathoger	
Common pathoger	
: Common pathoger	
1: Common pathoger	
11: Common pathoger	
.11: Common pathoger	
4.11: Common pathoger	
4.11: Common pathoger	
e 4.11: Common pathoger	
le 4.11: Common pathoger	
ble 4.11: Common pathoger	

4.4 Antibiotic Utilization

Antibiotic prescriptions by drug class are indicated in Table 4.12. The treatment classes prescribed with the greatest frequency were the flouroquinolones (19.6%). The use of the flouroquinolones was mainly due to the prescribing of Cipro, a broad spectrum antibiotic used in the treatment of various infections.

Antibiotic Class	Prescriptions Administered	% of Antibiotic Prescriptions
Flouroquinolones	80	19.6
Miscellaneous Antibiotics	78	19.1
Penicillins	75	18.4
Miscellaneous Anti-infectives	70	17.2
Aminoglycosides	37	9.1
Macrolides	25	6.1
Cephalosporins	24	5.9
Sulfonamides	8	2
Miscellaneous Antivirals	7	1.7
Tetracyclines	4	1

Table 4.12: Treatments prescribed by drug class

The various susceptibility levels for the different classes of antibiotics are included in Table 4.13. The penicillins were found to be ineffective against 56% of the documented *Escherichia coli* strains. The expensive broad spectrum flouroquinolones were 25% ineffective in treating the same strains. The *Pseudomonas* spo, were also highly resistant to the flouroquinolone class. Similarly, the *Proteus* spp. showed high levels of antibiotic resistance in all the cases identified. All strains were resistant to the sulfonamides, penicillins, and a various group of combination antibiotics.

Enterococcus, a strain that causes significant gastrointestinal distress, was highly resistant to the both the flouroquinolones and the macrolides; antibiotic classes which are very powerful and costly. In all of the Enterococcus documented strains, 80 % were resistant to these antibiotic classes. Penicillin resistance was also noted in all strains of Klebsiella and Enterobacter.

\$	
clas	
drug	
/by	
susceptibility	
Antibiotic s	
113:	
ble 4	

E. Sulfonamides 0/16 Flouroquinolones 4/18					Susce	ptibili	ty n (% sub	ceptit	(e)				
Sulfonamides 0/16 Flouroquinotones 4/16	Coll	Pseu	domonas	Å.	oteus	Ente.	rococcus	Kie	sbsiella	Ente	robacter	Acir	etobacter
Flouroquinolones 4/16	(%0)	6/0	(%0)	4/4	(100%)	0/5	(%0)	1/6	(17%)	1/0	(%0)	11	(100%)
Denicillice 0/10	(25%)	6/1	(78%)	0/4	(%0)	5/5	(100%)	0/6	(%0)	1/0	(%0)	1/0	(%0)
	(%95)	1/9	(11%)	4/4	(100%)	0/5	(%0)	6/6	(100%)	1/1	(100%)	0/1	(%0)
Aminoglycosides 0/16	(%)	6/0	(%0)	0/4	(%0)	0/5	(%0)	0/6	(%0)	0/1	(%0)	1/0	(%0)
Various 0/16	(%)	3/9	(33%)	4/4	(100%)	0/5	(9%0)	9/0	(%0)	0/1	(%0)	1/0	(%0)
Macrolides 0/16	(%0)	6/0	(%0)	0/4	(%0)	4/5	(%08)	9/0	(%0)	0/1	(%0)	0/1	(%0)
Cephalosporins 0/16	(%0)	1/9	(11%)	0/4	(%0)	0/5	(%))	9/8	(%0)	0/1	(%0)	0/1	(%0)
Tetracyclines 2/16	(13%)	1/9	(11%)	0/4	(%))	0/5	(%)	9/0	(%0)	1/1	(100%)	1/0	(%0)

4.5 Vaccinations

The annual vaccination rates by unit are indicated in Table 4.14. There were no statistically significant differences noted between the rates of vaccination and the unit of inhabitance. The range of influenza vaccination on the protective care unit, for the two year period, ranged from 25.5 to 29.3%. Similarly, the rates for the traditional ward unit ranged from 32.9% to 36.5%. In review of the 184 resident charts, no evidence was found to indicate the administration of the pneumococcal vaccine.

Vaccine	Unit	1994-1995	1995-1996
Influenza	Protective Care Traditional	25 (25.3%) 28 (32.9%)	29 (29.3%) 31 (36.5%)
	p-value	0.33	0.38
Pneumococcal	Protective Care	0	0
	Traditional	0	0
	p-value		-

Table 4.14: Annual vaccination rates: protective care unit versus traditional ward unit

Chapter 5:

Discussion

5.1 Resident-based Outcome Assessment

The fundamentals of a resident-based surveillance system requires the use of practical definitions for the classification of infection. Written definitions of nosocomial infection have to define explicitly what will be counted as a case. In addition, the definitions must provide ease of application to enable data analysis to proceed as soon as possible.

The use of a rigid case definition was applied in this study. The definitions of nosocomial infection, provided by McGeer *et al.* (1991), are definitions specifically designed for field study in the long-term care environment. Prior to the release of the definitions by McGeer *et al.*, no standard guidelines for infection control practice were available for long-term care facilities (Lee *et al.*, 1992). Hence, the previous documentation of nosocomial infection rates, prior to 1991, were based on tailored definitions designed for the acute care environment. The validity of these results have been legitimately challenged as to there representation of the incidence of infection in the long-term care setting. The medical literature on infections in residents of long-term care facilities has increased significantly in the past fifteen years (Jacobson *et al.*, 1990). However, the variation in study design and multiple criteria in defining nosocomial infection, has made comparison of results problematic and

cumbersome. It is essential that research, in this field, proceed with the use of definitional criteria based on the long-term care environment.

5.2 Prospective versus Retrospective Surveillance

A retrospective surveillance study design incorporates the review of the medical record post infection. Such a design offers significant advantages and disadvantages. The use of retrospective surveillance is a less costly and less time consuming method that can be very beneficial in studying nosocomial infection. Previous research evaluated and documented the accuracy of retrospective chart review in measuring nosocomial infection rates. They found that both the retrospective and prospective techniques were similar, in terms of sensitivity and specificity (Abrutyn *et al.*, 1997). Abrutyn *et al.* (1997) documented that the sensitivities of retrospective and prospective designed studies were 0.74 and 0.76 respectively. In addition, a specificity of 0.94 was documented for retrospective reviews, when compared to its prospective counterpart (Haley *et al.*, 1980). Several other studies have reported favourably on the value of the retrospective chart review in measuring nosocomial infection (Wenzel *et al.*, 1986). Blake *et al.*, 1980).

The retrospective research design also has several important disadvantages. The quality of documented information, in the resident's record, is completely out of the reviewer's control. The results of the study are dependent on the various charting procedures implemented in the long-term care facility. There is

also very little reviewer control over the medical assessments and infection surveillance process, by which signs and symptoms of infection are daily recorded. There is significant potential for the resident to have a documented infection, according to case definition, but not be recorded as such, due to insufficient recording of necessary signs and symptoms in the medical record.

In reviewing resident's records, from three different facilities in this study, it was clear that there was considerable variation in charting. Charts in some facilities were missing culture results that were requisitioned in the physician notes. In other situations, health care professionals charted resident progress by exception, a process that documents only adverse results in the medical record. Hence, the diagnosis of an infection, by the health care professional, was entered in the chart without any documentation of signs and symptoms of the infection. This method of charting obviously eliminated those possible infections from the study. In other situations, the case definition may have eliminated a possible positive case because the validity and reliability of the definitional criteria has not been established or published. There is also the occurrence where the case definition may have included a negative result as a documented case of infection due to the same reasoning.

Research studies , in this field, have been largely based on either retrospective or prospective study designs. For the typical long-term care facility, a prospective data collection would appear to be ideal in order to improve data

quality and to maximize the opportunity for educational intervention during surveillance (Smith, 1991). The question of high cost and time has to be fully assessed in conducting prospective field surveillance. The retrospective study, on the basis of specificity and sensitivity, compares adequately to the prospective research design.

5.3 Nosocomial Infection in Long-term Care

This retrospective cohort study incorporated a systematic random design to assess the level of nosocomial infection in a population of long-term care residents. Furthermore, the design was multi-institutional, with recruitment occurring from three similar facilities, based on the unit of inhabitance within the facility. The use of this design and the rigid use of a case definition, specifically tailored to the long- term care environment, was a departure from previous research conducted in this area. Previous studies based their findings on an acute definition of nosocomial infection (Jacobson *et al.*, 1990; Magaziner *et al.*, 1991; Hoffman *et al.*, 1990).

By using the new definitions for nosocomial infection for five major infection groups, this study concludes that there was no evidence to indicate that the nosocomial infection rate found in the protective care setting is statistically different than that found on the traditional ward setting (p-value>0.05). In addition, it can be concluded that there was no statistically significant differences noted for any infection class included in this study on the basis of unit of

residence (p-value>0.05). The findings, as described by Perls et al. (1995), that respiratory infections were higher on protective care units were not found in this study. The use of CDC definitional criteria and a single facility study may have contributed to the findings put forth by Perls et al. (1995).

The overall nosocomial infection rate calculated in this study was 9.1 infections per 1000 resident days for all infection groups combined. This incidence rate was higher than previously published research in this field (Mylotte *et al.*, 1996; Perls *et al.*, 1995; Lee *et al.*, 1992; Jackson *et al.*, 1992; Jacobson *et al.*, 1990; Vlahov *et al.*, 1987). The rates for the three facilities studied ranged from 7.9 to 10.9 infections per 1000 resident days . Previous research in this field has reported rates from 1.8 to 7.1 infections per 1000 resident days, as indicated in Table 2.4.

The higher rates found in this study can be attributed to several factors. The case definition used in this study was specially tailored to the long-term care environment. Previously published results used a case definition from the acute care setting. As indicated in Chapter 2, there are marked differences between the long-term care setting and the acute care setting. Hence, the use of an acute care case definition in a long-term care environment will lead to discrepancies and inconclusive calculation of incidence rates. The rates found in

this study are difficult to compare with other studies because of differences in case definition.

There are various differences between the definitions of nosocomial infection supplied by the Centre for Disease Control (CDC) and that of McGeer et al. (1991). For example, the CDC definitions define pneumonia as the presence of rales or dullness to percussion on physical examination of the chest in conjunction with one of the following: new onset of purulent sputum or change in character of sputum, organism isolated from blood culture, isolation of pathogen from specimen obtained by bronchial brushing (Garner et al., 1988). This case definition does not require a chest radiograph. The long-term care definitions supplied by McGeer et al. (1991) require the interpretation of a chest radiograph in addition to other signs and symptoms. It can be argued that the CDC definition for pneumonia could include cases that may be negative on a chest radiograph. In comparing the various incidence rates for pneumonia, it is guite conceivable that the rates could vary significantly, based on which definitional criteria was used in the study. The reason for increased rates of pneumonia found in this study, using the chest radiograph as confirmation, pose a difficult question. With 55% of the study population beyond the age of 80, it is conceivable that age and a weakened immune system are contributing to the

high rates. In addition, 40% of the study population was immobile and frail, predisposing the resident to pneumococcus.

In assessing the infection rates by unit, an evaluation was conducted on the demographics of the sample and prevalent predisposing conditions that lead to infection. In comparing age and gender, no significant differences were noted between the two resident groups (p-value>0.05). In comparing predisposing conditions that lead to infection, again, no statistically significant differences were noted in the two samples under surveillance (p-value>0.05).

In order to fully assess the validity of the results, a review was performed on the types of care provided and the activities of daily living (ADL's) of the two samples. The facilities had a consistent ratio of RN/RNA staff mix, which ranged from 0.32 to 0.45. The care provided was primarily skilled nursing care. No significant differences were noted on the basis of ADL dependency between the two settings (p-value>0.05). The average ADL dependency on the traditional ward units ranged from 1.0-1.4 activities compared to 0.9-1.3 activities in the protective care settings. Hence, the sample charts reviewed for the two units were homogenous in several aspects.

The most common group of nosocomial infection documented in this study was the respiratory tract infections. The mean nosocomial infection rate was 3.3 infections per 1000 resident days. These types of infections are common in the long-term care setting and have been reported before as the most prevalent

group of infections in this environment (Mylotte, 1996). The high incidence of respiratory tract infections is an important finding since they are the most common cause of death in the elderly in Canada (Health Canada, 1995). Bacterial pneumonia, in the elderly, is commonly associated with pneumococcus, but organisms like *Klebsiella* and *Staphylococcus aureus* play influential roles in the development of pneumonia. The common cold had the highest incident rate in the group, with 1.7 infections per 1000 resident days on the protective care unit compared to 1.2 infections per 1000 resident days in the traditional setting. The higher rates of the common cold on the protective care unit can possibly be attributed to the higher ambulation rates (p- value<0.01) and increased wandering behaviour related to dementia (p-value<0.01). The low rate of influenza vaccination, from 25.3 to 36.5%, probably increased the number of cases found in this group.

The eye-ear-nose-mouth group of infections was the second most prevalent group at 1.9 infections per 1000 resident days. The rates of these infections did not differ statistically between the two settings (p-value>0.05). However, rates were higher than expected. Previous research indicated a range for this group to be between 0.02-0.7 infections per 1000 resident days (Perls *et al.*, 1995). Conjunctivitis was the predominant infection, representing 89.7% of all cases in the group. The management of conjunctivitis requires proper management of other infected sites to prevent any contamination of the eve. This is particularly important in the protective care environment where atypical behaviours, resultant from the onset of various forms of dementia, override many normal hygienic behaviours. The higher rates of conjunctivitis on the protective care unit can be possibly attributed to these atypical behaviours.

Skin infections were found to be persistent problems for the long-term care environment. The mean nosocomial infection rate for this group was 1.8 infections per 1000 resident days, four times higher than previous published research (Perls *et al.*, 1995). Cellulitis was the predominant infection, representing 60.1% of all cases in the group. The reason for the significant increase in cases, over other published findings, is unknown. The rates were somewhat higher on the traditional units. It is speculated that the slightly higher prevalence of pressure ulcers in residents of these units contributed to the observed higher rate. There was minimal information available on the source of these infections. Only nine culture tests were requisitioned for the 124 episodes of skin infection. Hence, conclusive results from diagnostic testing were not available to add insight into the predominant cause of these infections.

The only infection group found to have a lower incident infection rate than previously reported results in the literature were urinary tract infections. The mean nosocomial infection rate for the group was 1.4 infections per 1000 resident days. There were no significant differences noted between the two settings (o- value>0.05). The rates documented in this study are lower than

previously reported by Perls et al. (1995). The urinary tract infection has been documented in previous studies as being the most predominant infection. surpassing all infection groups, in the long-term care environment (Perls et al. 1995; Lee et al., 1992; Jacobson et al., 1990; Vlahov et al., 1987). However, the rate of UTI's was found to be lower than previously reported rates. The difference in incidence rates of UTI's is probably due to the emphasis placed on these infections in the long-term care facilities. In reviewing the resident's chart, it was evident that the requisitioning of urinalysis testing to help diagnose urinary tract infection was conducted frequently and expeditiously. For the 96 documented cases of UTI's, 111 urinalysis requisitions were completed. This indicates that physicians are very concerned about these infections and are cautious in their medical management. This behaviour is obviously due to the heightened awareness of UTI's in the long-term care environment. In addition, the adequacy of fluid intake and the quality of personal hygiene probably contribute to the lower prevalence of this infection in this study population.

The higher incident infection rates shown by previous studies are also due to the increased usage of urinary catheters in the study population. The use of such a device increases the risk for the development of UTI's. The incident infection rate, documented in this study, can be attributed to a much lower utilization of the indwelling urinary catheter. Of all UTI cases documented, only 21% of the cases were using an indwelling urinary catheter. In comparison, Lee *et al.*

(1992) reported that 51% of all cases who developed an UTI, had an indwelling urinary catheter. The use of these devices can lead to multiple cases that usually correlate into higher incident infection rates. Indwelling catheters were used more by residents living on the traditional unit (p-value = 0.02). However, the usage did not result in higher incidences of UTI's because the rate on both units was 1.4 infections per 1000 resident days.

The rates of gastrointestinal infections were also higher than previously documented, three times those indicated by Perls *et al.* (1995). The mean nosocomial infection rate for the infection group was 0.7 infections per 1000 resident days. Cases of diarrhea were common in this study, contributing to the higher number of identified gastrointestinal cases. Such a condition is very common in elderly residents and consideration must be given to the infectious etiology. With limited culture requests documented in the medical chart, the source of these infections is unknown. There were no documented cases of *Salmonella* or *E. Coli* 0157:H57 as a pathogenic source in these cases. Of the 54 cases documented, only 10 diagnostic tests were performed. The higher rates are most likely due to the use of different definitional criteria. However, gastrointestinal infections are a prevalent infection group in the long-term care environment and attention should be directed toward their cause.

5.4 The Use of Antibiotics

Over the two year period, 70.1% of all residents received at least one course of antibiotic or anti-infective treatment. An average of 5.3 antibiotic prescriptions per resident were administered to the cohort throughout the study period. The rate of antibiotic use for the three long-term care facilities was much higher than previously documented in similar facilities (Lee *et al.*, 1992). These rates are also significantly higher than rates observed in the acute sector, where the proportion of patients receiving an antibiotic range from 28-42% (Table 2.6).

In order to accurately compare the various antibiotic utilization rates that have been reported in this area, it is necessary to do the comparison on the basis of prescriptions administered per 1000 resident days. Otherwise, by looking at the proportion of residents receiving antibiotics, the comparisons are based on rates which have varying study periods and extreme variations in sample size. Such comparisons can be misleading. If the incident rate was examined, the rate in this study would translate into 9.6 antibiotic prescriptions per 1000 resident days. Mylotte (1996) had previously reported an incident antibiotic use rate of 6.1 antibiotic courses per 1000 resident days. The higher rates found in this study are indicative of a problem that requires continued research and investigation.

This study concludes that there is a significant use of antimicrobials in the long-term care setting. It confirms the notion, put forth by Nicolle et al. (1996), that long-term care facilities require standards for a structured antimicrobial review program. Such a program could evaluate and correct factors contributing to the elevated prescribing of these drugs. It has been reasoned that the increased use of antibiotics, in the long-term care environment, is due to several factors. Firstly, there is an intense pressure placed on physicians, who visit a long-term care facility only at certain times, to prevent and treat infections. It has been shown that health care professionals and families exert significant pressure on visiting physicians to prescribe antibiotics to prevent the transmission of pathogens in an environment highly conducive to transmission (Nicolle *et al.*, 1996). Secondly, there is the issue that physicians are treating a population that has a number of chronic and debilitating diseases. In practical medical management, there is a tendency to treat individuals more cautiously who manifest increased predisposition to disease. In the elderly, age, chronic disease, and human frailty provide all the necessary incentives to treat infections quickly and preemptively.

The high level of antibiotic use, documented in this study, poses several concerns. However, the use of costly, broad spectrum antibiotics is probably a greater concern. In review of all antibiotics prescribed to residents, the flouroquinolones were prescribed more than any other antibiotic and anti-infective drug class. These classes represented 19.6% of all treatments

prescribed in this study. The flouroquinolones are broad-based in their mode of action, interfering with DNA synthesis.

The use of flouroquinolones, as first-line treatments, are only recommended for the treatment of urinary tract infections (Gantz, 1995). This study has found that physicians prescribed flouroquinolones appropriately for the documented cases of urinary tract infections. Approximately 55.0% of all cases of UTI's were treated with one of the flouroquinolone drugs. However, 25.0% of all flouroquinolone prescriptions were used to treat respiratory tract infections as first-line treatments. Butler (1995) concluded that ciprofloxacin was prescribed, inappropriately, in 38-58% of all cases.

5.5 A Rationale for Standardized Infection Control Programs

This study assessed the risk of nosocomial infection and the utilization of antibiotics in the long-term care environment. The surveillance of nosocomial infection in the protective and traditional settings expanded on new areas of research. The infection rates from all three facilities were higher than previously reported (Perls *et al.*, 1995; Jackson *et al.*, 1992; Lee *et al.*, 1992; Farber *et al.*, 1984; Magnussen *et al.*, 1980; Nicolle *et al.*, 1984; Scheckler *et al.*, 1986). The consistency of nosocomial infection rates, in all three facilities under study, is presumably a function of the precise definition of infection and the rigid use of study protocols over the surveillance period.

There is an indication, from the results reported in this study, that infections in the long-term care environment are a real concern that requires constructive intervention. It is apparent that facilities require a standardized and regulated infection control program, in order to decrease morbidity due to infectious disease. The long-term care environment, with its definable physical qualities and a population with endemic chronic disease, has to utilize a standard protocol to decrease the risk of infection. The individualized approach to programming and design of infection control programs only provide obstacles to the comparison of infection rates. A program with common definition and intervention protocols would provide comparability in results and an adequate assessment of interventions.

Long-term care facilities must monitor and review all antibiotic prescribing, particularly in cases were expensive, first-line treatments are being used for nonrecommended infections. The implementation of an antibiotic screening program, at each facility, would increase the medical management of infection through peer review and education. The use of clinical practice guidelines should also be considered for all long-term care facilities.

5.6 Conclusions and Future Research Direction

The use of the protective care model, as a viable alternative to integration in the long-term care environment, should continue to be researched to understand and document its value in the management of dementia residents. The results reported in this study show no increased risk for infection, of any infection class, to residents residing on protective care units. It is recommended that interventions to curb the high rates of infections, observed on both units, proceed with some attention given to the mental and physical capability of the resident population occupying each unit. The medical management of infection, in a resident population suffering from dementia, has to account for greater interaction among residents in a segregated, enclosed design.

Research in this area must continue based on sound definitional criteria for nosocomial infections, particularly designed for the long-term care facility. Ongoing surveillance, whether it is conducted retrospectively or prospectively, should explore the elevated rates of infection documented in this study. It is particularly important to increase research of this nature to monitor the presence of antibiotic resistant pathogens in this environment which is highly sensitive and conducive to the spread of infection. In addition, some research effort has to be focused on the assessment of vaccination procedures and policies in the long-term care setting. Such an examination may have a significant impact on

nosocomial infection rates, and subsequent reduced morbidity in long-term care residents.

REFERENCES

Abrutyn E, Talbot G. 1997. Surveillance Strategies: A primer. Infection Control, 8:459-464.

Alvarez S, Shell CG, Woolley TW, et al. 1988. Nosocomial infections in long-term facilities. Journal of Gerontology, 43:9-17.

Angus D., Caygill S. 1995. Moving Forward Together. A Vision of Alzheimer's Care for the Future. Alzheimer Society of Edmonton.

Anis AH, Carruthers MD, Carter AO, Kierulf J. 1996. Variability in prescription drug utilization: Issues for research. Canadian Medical Association J, 154: 635-640.

Arden N, Monto AS, Ohmit SE. 1995. Vaccine use and the risk of outbreaks in a sample of nursing homes during an influenza epidemic, American Journal of Public Health, 85:399-401.

Baquero F, Martinez-Beltran J, Loza E. 1991. A review of antibiotic resistance patterns of Streptococcus pneumoniae in Europe. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 28(suppl C):31-8.

Benson DM, Cameron D, Humbach E, et al. 1987. Establishment and impact of a dementia unit within a nursing home. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 35:319-323.

Bentley S, Pallan P, Borden L, et.al. 1992. Future Directions in Continuing Care. Health and Welfare Canada.

Bernstein LR, Barriere SL, and Conte JE. 1982. Utilization of antibiotics: Analysis of appropriateness of use. Annals of Emergency Medicine, 11: 400-403. Blake S, Cheatle E, Mack B. 1980. Surveillance: Retrospective versus Prospective. American Journal of Infection Control, 8:75-78.

Butler JS. 1995. Health care utilization in Newfoundland. Masters Thesis, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland.

Caldwell JR, Cluff LD. 1974. Adverse reactions to Antimicrobial Agents. Journal of the American Medical Association, 230: 77-80.

Canadian Medical Association. 1987. Health Care for the Elderly: Today's Challenges, Tomorrow's Options. Ottawa: Canadian Medical Association.

Castle M, Wilfert CM, Cate TR, Osterhout S. 1977. Antibiotic use at Duke University Medical Center. Journal of the American Medical Association, 237: 2819-2822.

Center for Disease Control. 1988. Outline for surveillance and control of nosocomial infections. Atlanta, Ga, Public Health Service, US Department of Health and Human Services.

Center for Disease Control and Prevention. 1997. Reduced susceptibility of Staphylococcus aureus to vancomycin -- Japan, 1996. MMWR, 46:624-26.

Chafetz PK. 1991. Behavioural and cognitive outcomes of SCU care. Clinical Gerontologist, 11:19-38.

Cleary TA, Clamon C, Price M, and Shullaw G. 1988. A reduced stimulation unit: Effects on patients with Alzheimer disease and related disorders. The Gerontologist, 28: 511-514.

Coambs R. 1996. Controlling Antimicrobial Resistance: An integrated plan for Canadians. Health Canada, November, 1997.

Coleman EA, Barbaccia JC, Croughan-Minihane MS. 1990. Hospitalization rates in nursing home residents with dementia: A pilot study of the impact of a Special Care Unit. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 38: 108- 112.

Cooke IM, Salter AJ, Phillips I. 1983. The impact of antibiotic policy on prescribing in a London Teaching Hospital. A one-day prevalence study as an indicator of antibiotic use. Journal of Antimicrobial Chernotherapy, 11: 447-453.

Darnowski MM, Gordon M, Simor AE. 1991. Two years of infection surveillance in a geriatric long-term facility. American Journal of Infection Control, 19: 185-190.

de Haan PS. 1990. Survey and audit of the use of antibiotics in a hospital. Zeikenhuis-farmacie, 6:5-12.

Farber BF, Brennen C, Puntereri AJ, et al. 1984. A prospective study of nosocomial infections in a chronic care facility. Journal of the American Geriatric Society, 32:499-502.

Franson TR, Duthie GH, Cooper JE, et al. 1986. Prevalence survey of infections and their predisposing factors at a hospital-based nursing home care unit. Journal of the American Geriatris Society, 34: 95-100.

Fraser D. 1993. Patient Assessment: Infection in the elderly. Journal of Gerontological Nursing, July:5-11.

Gambert SR, Duthie EH Jr, Priefer B, et al. 1982. Bacterial infections in a hospital-based skilled nursing facility. Journal of Chronic Diseases, 35:781-786.

Ganguly R, Webster TB. 1995. Influenza vaccination in the elderly. Journal of Investigative Allergy and Clinical Immunology, 5:73-77.

Gantz MD, Kaye D, Weart CW. 1995. Antibiotics '95: back to Basics, Patient Care, Jan:68-84.

Garibaldi RA, Brodine S, Matsumiya S. 1981. Infections among patients in nursing homes: Policies, prevalence, and problems. New England Journal of Medicine, 305: 731-735.

Garner JS, Jarvis WR, Emori TG, et al. 1988. CDC definitions for nosocomial infections, 1988. American Journal of Infection Control, 16:128-140.

Garrett L. 1994. The Coming Plague: Newly Emerging Diseases in a World Out of Balance. Harpur Collins Canada Ltd.

Gaynes R, Weinstein R, Chamberlin W, Kabins S. 1985. Antibiotic-resistant flora in nursing home patients admitted to hospital. Archives of Internal Medicine, 145:1804-1805.

Goldman C, McGeer A. 1997. RN's take action against drug-resistant bacteria. Hospital News, 10:13.

Grassi C. 1979. Antibiotic consumption in Italy. International. Journal of Clinical Pharmacy and Biopharmarmacy, 17;101-115.

Greene J., Asp J, and Crane N. 1985. Specialized management of the Alzheimer's disease patient: Does it make a difference? A preliminary report. Journal of the Tennessee Medical Association, 78: 559-563.

Gross PA, Beaugard A, Van Antwerpen C. 1980. Surveillance for nosocomial infections: Can the sources of data be reduced?, Infection Control,1:233-236.

Haley RW, Schaberg DR, McClish DK, et al. 1980. The accuracy of retrospective chart review in measuring nosocomial infection rates. American Journal of Epidemiology, 111:516-533. Health Canada. 1995. Infection Control Guidelines: Long-term Care Facilities.

Health Canada. 1997. Controlling Antimicrobial Resistance: An Integrated Action Plan for Canadians. Canada Communicable Disease Report (supplement).

Hoffman N, Jenkins R, Puthey K. 1990. Nosocomial infection rates during a one-year period in a nursing home care unit of a Veteran's Administration Hospital. American Journal of Infection Control, 18: 53-66.

Holmes D, Teresi J, Weiner A, et al. 1990. Impacts associated with Special Care Units in long-term care facilities. The Gerontologist, 30: 178-183.

Hudson, RB. 1995. Who are the oldest old and what is their future?: Policy issues. Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry, 28:11-32.

Hughes JM. 1987. Nosocomial infection surveillance in the United States: Historical perspectives. Infection Control, 8:450-453.

Jackson MM, Fierer J, Barrett-Conner E, *et al.* 1992. Intensive surveillance for infections in a three year study of nursing home patients. American Journal of Epidemiology, 135: 685-696.

Jacobson C, Straubaugh LJ. 1990. Incidence and impact of infection in a nursing home care unit. American Journal of Infection Control, 18: 151-159.

Jarvis WR. 1998. Epidemiology, appropriateness, and cost of vancomycin use. Clinics of Infectious Diseases, 26:1200-1203.

Johnson SV, Hoey LL, Vance-Bryan K. 1995. Inappropriate vancomycin prescribing based on criteria from the Center for Disease Control and Prevention. Pharmacotherapy, 15:579-585. Lawson DH, MacDonald S. 1977. Antibacterial Therapy in General Medical Wards. Postgraduate Medical Journal, 53: 306-309.

Lee YL, Yhrupp LD, Friis RH, et al. 1992. Nosocomial Infection and Antibiotic Utilization in Geriatric Patients: A Pilot Prospective Surveillance Program in Skilled Nursing Facilities. Gerontology, 38:223-232.

Leigh DA. 1982. Antimicrobial Usage in Forty-three Hospitals in England. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 9:75-84.

Lemire M, Wing I, Gordon DL. 1996. An audit of third generation cephalosporin prescribing in a tertiary care hospital. Australia New Zealand Journal of Medicine, 25:386-390.

Levins R. 1995. Preparing for uncertainty. Ecosystem Health, 1: 47-57.

Levy SB. Drug resistance: Dawn of the antibiotic era. Patient Care, Jan 1995; 84-92.

Lipps Thomas J. 1988. Guidelines for Comprehensive Services to Elderly Persons with Psychiatric Disorders. Health and Welfare Canada.

Maas M. 1988. Management of patients with Alzheimer's disease in long- term care facilities. Nursing Clinics of North America, 23: 57-68.

MacIntyre CR, Carnie JA, Plant AJ. 1993. Influenza vaccination in Victoria, 1992. Medical Journal of Australia, 159:257-260.

Magaziner J, Tenney JH, Deforge B, et al. 1991. Prevalence and characteristics of nursing home-acquired infections in the aged. Journal of the American Geriatric Society, 39:1071-1078. Magnussen MH, Robb, SS. 1980. Nosocomial infections in a long-term care facility. American Journal of Infection Control, 8:12-17.

Maki DG, Schuma AA. 1978. A study of antimicrobial misuse in a university hospital. American Journal of the Medical Sciences, 275: 271-282.

Mashford ML, Robertson MB. 1979. Surveying Antibiotic Use in a General teaching hospital. Medical Journal of Australia, 2: 515-518.

MacArthur MA, Simor AE, Campbell B, McGeer A. 1995. Influenza and pneumococcal vaccination and tuberculin skin testing programs in long-term care facilities: where do we stand? Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, 16:18-24.

McEwan KL, Donnelly M, Duncan R, Hertzman C. 1991. Mental Health Problems among Canada's Seniors. Health and Welfare Canada.

McGeer A, Campbell B, Emori TG, et al., 1991. Definitions of Infections foe Surveillance in Long-term care facilities. American Journal of Infection Control, 19:1-7.

McGowan, JE. 1983. Antimicrobial resistance in hospital organisms and its relation to antibiotic use. Rev Infectious Diseases, 1983;5:1033-1048.

McGowan JE, Finland M. 1974. Infection and Antibiotic Usage at Boston City Hospital: changes in prevalence during the decade 1964-1973. Journal of Infectious Diseases, 129: 421-428.

Moss F, McNicol MW, McSwiggin DA, Miller DL. 1981. Survey Antibiotic Prescribing in a District General Hospital. I. Patterns of Use. Lancet, ii; 349-352.

Mylotte JM. 1996. Measuring antibiotic use in a long-term care facility. American Journal of Infection Control, 24:174-179. Mylotte JM. 1996. Analysis of infection control surveillance data in a long- term care facility, Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, 17:101-107.

Nichol KL, Grimm MB, Peterson DC. 1996. Immunizations in long-term care facilities: policies and practice. Journal of the American Geriatric Society, 44:349-355.

Nicolle LE, Bentley D, Garibaldi R, Neuhaus E, Smith P. 1996. Antimicrobial use in long-term care facilities. Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, 17:119-128.

Nicolle LE, McIntyre M, Zacharias H, et al. 1984. Twelve month surveillance of infections in institutionalized elderly men. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 32:513-519.

Nolen MA, Dille DE. 1957. Use and Abuse of Antibiotics In a Small Community. New England Journal of Medicine, 257: 33-34.

Panilio AL, Culver DG, Gaynes RP, et al. 1992. Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in US hospitals 1975-1991. Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, 13:582-86.

Perls TT, Herget M. 1995. Higher respiratory infection rates on a Alzheimer's Care Unit and successful intervention. Journal of the American Geriatric Society, 43:1341-1344.

Perry TL, Guyatt GH. 1977. Antimicrobial Use in Three Canadian hospitals. Canadian Medical Association Journal, 116:253-256.

Pinner RW, Teutsch SM, Simonson L, et al. 1996. Trends in Infectious Diseases Mortality in the Untied States. Journal of the American Medical Association, 275: 199-193. Policy and Procedures for Special Care Units. 1994. Department of Health: Government of Newfoundland.

Price LE, Sarubbi FA, Rutala WA. 1985. Infection control programs in twelve North Carolina extended care facilities. Infection Control, 6:437-441.

Quick RE, Hoge CW, Hamilton DJ, et al. 1993. Underutilization of pneumococcal vaccine in nursing home in Washington State: report of a serotype-specific outbreak and a survey. American Journal of Medicine, 94:149-152.

Raymond PM, Robertson MB, Mashford ML. 1989. A decade of antibiotic use in a teaching hospital. Medical Journal of Australia, 150:619-623.

Redetsky MS, Istre GR, Johansen TL et al. 1981. Multiply resistant pneumococcus causing meningitis: its epidemiology within a day care centre. Lancet, ii:771-73.

Roberts AW, Visconti JA. 1972. The Rational and Irrational Use of Systemic Antimicrobial Drugs. American Journal of Hospital Pharmacology, 29: 828-834.

Robins PV. 1986. Establishing Alzheimer's units in nursing homes: Pros and Cons. Hospital and Community Psychiatry, 37:120-121.

Ronch J. 1987. Specialized Alzheimer's Units in nursing homes: Pros and Cons. American Journal of Alzheimer's Care and Research, 2:10-19.

Scheckler WE, Bennett JV. 1970. Antibiotic Usage in Seven Community Hospitals. Journal of the American Medical Association, 213:264-267.

Scheckler WE, Peterson PJ. 1986. Infections and infection control among residents of eight rural Wisconsin nursing homes. Archives of Internal Medicine, 146:1981-84. Setia U, Sementi I, Lorentz P. 1985. Nosocomial infections among patients in a long-term care facility: Spectrum, prevalence and risk factors. American Journal of Infection Control, 13:57-62.

Shapiro M, Townsend TR, Rosnere B, Kass EH. 1979. Use of Antimicrobial Drugs in General Hospitals II. Analysis of Patterns of Use. Journal of Infectious Diseases, 139:698-706.

Simmons HE, Stolley PD. 1974. This is medical progress? Trends and consequences of antibiotic use in the United States. Journal of the American Medical Association, 227:1023.

Simonsen LP. 1995. Top 200 Drugs. Pharmacy Times, April: 17-23.

Singer MV, Haft R, Barlam T, et al. 1998. Vancomycin control measures at a tertiary-care hospital: impact of interventions on volume and pattern of use. Infection Control and hospital Epidemiology, 19:248-253.

Sloane PD, Matthew LJ, Weissert WG. 1991. Characteristics of residents with dementia. In: P.D. Sloane & LJ Matthew (Eds) Dementia units in long- term care. Battimore: John Hopkins University Press, pp.65-89.

Smith PW. 1994. Infection in Long-Term Care Facilities, Delmar Publishers Inc. New York.

Smith PW. 1991. Infection surveillance in long-term care facilities. Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, 12:55-58.

Standfast SJ, Michelson PB, Balong AL, et al. 1984. A prevalence survey of infections in a combined acute and long-term care hospital, Infection Control, 5:177-184. Statistics Canada. 1995. Selected Characteristics for Census Divisions.

Statistics Canada. 1997. Population by Major Metropolitan Areas, Provinces and Territories, 1996 Census. Catalogue Number 93F0021XDB9601.

Statistics Canada. 1997. A Portrait of Seniors, 2nd edition. 1997. Catalogue Number 89-519-XPE.

Steinmiller AM, Robb SS, Muder RR. 1991. Prevalence of nosocomial infection in long-term care Veterans Administration medical centers. American Journal of Infection Control, 19:143-146.

Stevens GP, Jacobson JA, Burke JP. 1981. Changing Patterns of Hospital Infections and Hospital Use: prevalence surveys in a community hospital. Archives of Internal Medicine, 141: 587-592.

Strong DK, Dupuis LL, Domaratzki JL. Pharmacist intervention in prescribing of cefuroxime for pediatric patients. American Journal of Hospital Pharmacy, 47:1350-1353.

Swanson EA, Maas ML., Buckwalter KC. 1994. Alzheimer's residents' cognitive and functional measures: Special and traditional unit comparison. Clinical Nursing Research, 3:27-41.

Swanson EA, Maas ML., Buckwalter KC. 1993. Catastrophic reactions and other behaviours of Alzheimer's residents: Special Unit compared with traditional units. Archive of Psychiatric Nursing, 5:292-299.

Swindell PJ, Reeves DS, Bullock DW, Spence CE. 1983. Audits of antibiotic prescribing in a Bristol hospital. British Medical Journal, 286:118-122.

Tamblyn SE, Ahronheim GA, Aoki F, et al. 1993. Canadian Immunization Guide, Fourth Edition.
Tarp BD, Moller JK. 1997. Utilization of antibiotics at the Arhus Municipal Hospital. A prevalence study. Ugeskr Laeger, 159:936-939.

Ternak G, Almasi I. 1996. Usage of antibiotics in hospitals. Orv Hetil, 137:2917-2921.

Trigg CJ, Wilks M, Herdman MJ, et al. 1991. A double-blind comparison of the effects of cefacior and amoxicillin on respiratory tract and oropharyngeal flora and clinical response in acute exacerbations of bronchitis. Respiratory Medicine, 85: 301-308.

Van Saene HF, Stoutenbeck CP, Torres A. 1992. The abnormal oropharyngeal carrier state: symptoms or disease. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 86: 183-186.

Van Saene HF, Willems FC, Zweens J. 1983. Influence of cefactor and amoxycillin on the colonization resistance of the oropharynx. Scandinavian Journal of Infectious Diseases, Suppl 39:97-99.

Vlahov D, Tenney JH, Cervino KW, et al. 1987. Routine surveillance for infections in nursing homes: experience in two facilities. American Journal of Infection Control, 15:47-53.

Voss A, Milatovic D, Wallrauch-Schwarz C et al. 1994. Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in Europe. European Journal of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases, 13:50-5.

Walker AM, Jick H, Porter J. 1979. Drug-related superinfection in hospital patients. Journal of the American Medical Association, 242: 1273-1275.

Warren JW. 1994. Catheter-associated bacteriuria in long-term care facilities. Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, 15:557-62. Warren SS, Nguyen Van Tam JS, Pearson JC, Madeley RJ. 1995. Practices and policies for influenza immunization in old people's homes in Nottingham (UK) during 1992-1993 season: potential for improvement. Journal of Public Health and Medicine, 17:392-396.

Weiner A, Reingold J. 1989. Special Care Units for dementia: Current practice models. Journal of Long-Term Care Administration, Spring: 14-23.

Wenzel RP, Osterman CA, Hunting KJ, et al. 1976. Hospital acquired infections: Surveillance in a university hospital, American Journal of Epidemiology, 103:251260.

Wilson, KB. 1989. Special Care for the demented? Segregation isn't the answer. Senior Patient, April: 30-34.

Zedlewski S, McBride T. 1992. The Changing profile of the Elderly: Effects on future long-term care needs and financing. Milbank Quarterly, 70:247-260.

Zoler ML. 1993. Antibiotics: Medicine's double-edged sword. Harvard Health Letter, Apr 4-6.

APPENDIX A

Data Surveillance Form

Data Surveillance Form

Date:	Patient ID:	Nursing Home # :	1 2	3
Date of Admission:	Age:	Patient Location:	PCU	Ward
Date of Discharge:	Sex:	Ambulation:	Y	N
Length of Stay:				

Medical Status	(Shade, if approp	Shade, if appropriate)	
Cerebral Infarction	(Past or Present)	D	
Chronic Obstructive I	Pulmonary Disease	0	
Diabetes mellitus			
Pressure Ulcer (Pas			
Rheumatoid arthritis			
Lung Cancer		D	
Sedative/Hypnotic Us	se	0	

Functional Status	(Shade, if appropriate)
Require Assistance with:	
Bathing	0
Dressing	D
Feeding	0
Transferring	0
Bowel Incontinent	Ο
Bladder Incontinent	D
Uses Catheter, ostomy, or	similar device

1. Respiratory Tract Infections

(i) Common Cold Syndromes/Pharyngitis

Two of:

-stuffy nose

-runny nose/sneezing

-sore throat/hoarseness or difficulty in swallowing

-dry cough

-swollen or tender glands in the neck (cervical lymphadenopathy)

(ii) Influenza-Like Illnesses

Both of:

-fever (>38°C)

-Three of :

- a) chills d) new headache or eye pain
- b) myalgias e) malaise or loss of appetite
- c) sore throat f) new or increased dry cough

Date	Antibiotic Prescription

(iii) Pneumonia

Both of:

 Interpretation of a chest radiograph demonstrating pneumonia, probable pneumonia, or the presence of an infiltrate. If a previous radiograph exists for comparison, the infiltrate should be new.

-The resident must have at least two of the signs and symptoms described under "other lower respiratory tract infections"

(iv) Other Lower Respiratory Tract Infections (bronchitis, tracheobronchitis)

Three of:

-new or increased cough

-new or increased sputum production

-fever (≥38°C)

-pleuritic chest pain

-new or increased physical findings on chest examination (rales, rhonchi, wheezes, bronchial breathing)

-one of the following indications of change in status of breathing difficulty:

new/increased shortness of breath

respiratory rate > 25/min

worsening mental or functional status

Date	Antibiotic Prescription
1601	
- 14 A	

2. Urinary Tract Infections (Symptomatic)

One of:

-resident does not have an indwelling urinary catheter and has at least three of:

-fever ≥38°C or chills

-new or increased burning pain or urinating frequency or -urgency

-new flank or suprapubic pain or tenderness

-change in character of urine

-worsening of mental or functional status (may be new or increased incontinence)

-resident has an indwelling catheter and two of:

-fever ≥38°C or chills

-new flank or suprapubic pain or tenderness

-change in character of urine

-worsening of mental or functional status

Date	Antibiotic Prescription

3.	Ear,	Eye	e, Nose,	and	Throat	Infections
----	------	-----	----------	-----	--------	------------

- (I) Conjunctivitis
 - One of:

-pus appearing from one or both eyes, present for at least 24 hours

-new or increased conjunctivitis redness, with or without itching or pain, present for at least 24 hours (also known as "pink eye")

(ii) Ear Infection

One of:

-diagnosis by a physician of any ear infections

-new drainage from one or both ears (non purulent drainage must be accompanied by additional symptoms, such as ear pain or redness)

(iii) Mouth and Perioral Infection

-oral and perioral infections, including oral candidiasis, must be diagnosed by a physician or a dentist

(Iv) Sinusitis

-diagnosis given by a physician

Date	Antibiotic Prescription

4. Skin Infection

(I) Cellulitis/Soft Tissue/Wound Infections

One of:

-pus present at wound, skin, or soft tissue site -the resident must have one or more of the following signs or symptoms:

 fever (> 38°C) or worsening
mental/functional status change and at the affected site;

-heat

-redness

-swelling

-tenderness or pain

-serious drainage

(II) Fungal Skin Infection

Both of:

-a maculopapular rash

-either physician diagnosis or laboratory confirmation (III) Herpes Simplex and Herpes Zoster Infection Both of:

-a vesicular rash

-either physician diagnosis or laboratory confirmation

Date	Antibiotic prescription

5. Gastrointestinal Tract Infection

One of:

-two or more loose or watery stools above what is normal for the resident within a 24 hour period

-two or more episodes of vomiting in a 24 hour period

Both of:

-a stool culture positive for a pathogen (Salmonella, Shigella, E. coli 0157:H7, Campylobacter) or a toxin assay positive for C. difficile toxin

-at least one symptom or sign comparable with gastrointestinal tract infection (nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain or tenderness, diarrhea)

Date	Antibiotic Prescription
0	

Diagnostic Testing and Culture Data

Date	Diagnostic Test	Results	Resistance	
				_
				_
				_
				_
				_

		Ŧ		
Date of Vaccination			Date of Death:	
cination History	Influenza	Pneumovax	tality (Cause of Death)	
Vaco			Mor.	ci ei

APPENDIX B

Case Definition

Case Definition

A case, for the purposes of this study, consists of any resident residing in any of the three institutions under investigation that fulfill any one of the below groupings or sub-groupings :

(Adopted from McGeer et al., 1991)

1. Respiratory Tract Infections

(i) Common Cold Syndromes/Pharyngitis

Two of:

-stuffy nose

-runny nose/sneezing

-sore throat/hoarseness or difficulty in swallowing

-dry cough

-swollen or tender glands in the neck (cervical

lymphadenopathy)

(ii) Influenza-Like Illnesses

Both of:

-fever (>38°C)

-Three of :

- a) chills d) new headache or eye pain
- b)myalgias e) malaise or loss of appetite
- c) sore throat f) new or increased dry cough

(iii) Pneumonia

Both of:

-Interpretation of a chest radiograph demonstrating pneumonia, probable pneumonia, or the presence of an infiltrate. If a previous radiograph exists for comparison, the infiltrate should be new.

-The resident must have at least two of the signs and symptoms described under "other lower respiratory tract infections"

(iv) Other Lower Respiratory Tract Infections (bronchitis, tracheobronchitis) Three of:

-new or increased cough

-new or increased sputum production

-fever (>38°C)

-pleuritic chest pain

-new or increased physical findings on chest examination (rales, rhonchi, wheezes, bronchial breathing)

-one of the following indications of change in status of breathing difficulty:

new/increased shortness of breath

respiratory rate > 25/min

worsening mental or functional status

Urinary Tract Infections (Symptomatic)

One of:

-resident does not have an indwelling urinary catheter and has at least three of:

-fever >38°C or chills

-new or increased burning pain or urinating frequency or urgency

-new flank or suprapubic pain or tenderness

-change in character of urine

-worsening of mental or functional status (may be new or increased incontinence)

-resident has an indwelling catheter and two of:

-fever ≥38°C or chills

-new flank or suprapubic pain or tenderness

-change in character of urine

-worsening of mental or functional status

Eye, Ear, Nose, and Mouth Infection

Conjunctivitis

One of:

-pus appearing from one or both eyes, present for at least 24 hours

-new or increased conjunctivitis redness, with or without itching or pain, present for at least 24 hours (also known as "pink eye") (ii) Ear Infection

One of:

-diagnosis by a physician of any ear infections

-new drainage from one or both ears (non purulent drainage must be accompanied by additional symptoms, such as ear pain or redness)

(iii) Mouth and Perioral Infection

-oral and perioral infections, including oral candidiasis, must be diagnosed by a physician or a dentist

(Iv) Sinusitis

-diagnosis given by a physician

Skin Infection

(I) Cellulitis/Soft Tissue/Wound Infections

One of:

-pus present at wound, skin, or soft tissue site

-the resident must have one or more of the following signs or symptoms:

-fever (≥ 38°C) or worsening

-mental/functional status change and at the affected site;

-heat -redness

-swelling -tenderness or pain

-serious drainage

(II) Fungal Skin Infection

Both of:

-a maculopapular rash

-either physician diagnosis or laboratory confirmation

(III) Herpes Simplex and Herpes Zoster Infection

Both of:

-a vesicular rash

-either physician diagnosis or laboratory confirmation

Gastrointestinal Tract Infection

One of:

-two or more loose or watery stools above what is normal for the resident within a 24 hour period

-two or more episodes of vomiting in a 24 hour period

Both of:

-a stool culture positive for a pathogen (Salmonella, Shigella, E. coli 0157:H7, Campylobacter) or a toxin assay positive for C. difficile toxin

-at least one symptom or sign comparable with gastrointestinal tract infection (nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain or tenderness, diarrhea)







